

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2016

U.S. Federal Government Telework Management Strategies

Blaine Edward Mills *Walden University*

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the <u>Business Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Blaine Mills

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Steve Roussas, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty Dr. Richard Snyder, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Peter Anthony, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2016

Abstract

U.S. Federal Government Telework Management Strategies

by

Blaine E. Mills

MS, Webster University, 2010 MS, University of Phoenix, 2004 BS, University of Phoenix, 2001

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2016

Abstract

The Telework Enhancement Act of 2010 dramatically increased teleworking opportunities for federal employees. The increase in the number of teleworking employees presented numerous challenges for federal managers attempting to establish social networks, teamwork, and organizational commitment for their employees. This study used the case study design with a socio-technical conceptual framework as the basis to explore the strategies managers used. Data were collected via semistructured interviews with federal managers of teleworkers located in the Midwest region of the United States. A coding strategy was employed to organize the transcripts from the interviews into themes, and methodological triangulation was utilized by comparing the interview data with data from federal teleworking documents. From these analyses, 10 themes emerged: group meetings, knowledge-sharing networks, management of teleworkers, teleworker agreements, teleworker equipment, challenge of team building, telework as a reward, limitation on days teleworked, training, and flexibility of teleworkers. Managers incorporating these themes into best practices could have the tools and strategies to effectively implement and manage teleworking programs by helping to improve organizational commitment, teamwork, and socialization. The strategies could also help alleviate the isolation that some federal teleworkers experience. Widespread adoption of these strategies by managers could lead to increased teleworking opportunities for employees, thereby saving energy, reducing greenhouse gases, and reducing traffic congestion.

U.S. Federal Government Telework Management Strategies

by

Blaine E. Mills

MS, Webster University, 2010 MS, University of Phoenix, 2004 BS, University of Phoenix, 2001

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2016

Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral study to my lovely and loving wife, Evelyn Mills. She provided a quiet, comfortable environment in which I could study uninterrupted. She gave me the encouragement and positive reinforcement that I required during the rough times. She was always there with a smile and wonderful goodies to keep me going. Dedication also goes to my children, Blenita Mills and Blaine Mills II, for their constant support and companionship during this process. They kept me entertained with their various jokes and gaming stories. Further dedication goes to my mother, Bessie Hairston, for her lifelong belief that I could do anything I wanted to achieve. I have relied on her critiques and prayers during this journey.

A special dedication goes to those who passed away during this endeavor. First, I dedicate this to my pops, Willie Mills, Jr., who did not live to see me obtain this doctoral degree. I miss you, and I wish you could have seen the results of your guidance. Sammie Hairston also passed away during this journey. He was there at the start, giving timely tips and encouragement. Finally, my mother-in-law, Encarnacion Canja, passed away during the process. She was extremely instrumental in taking care of day-to-day family issues so that I could concentrate on my studies. Thank you all.

Acknowledgments

This doctoral study would not be possible without the support of a number of individuals. Dr. Steve Roussas provided outstanding motivation, encouragement, and guidance. The leadership Dr. Roussas showed during this process proved to be critical in the successful completion of this endeavor. I thank you very much. I would also like to acknowledge Dr. Richard Snyder, the second committee member, and Dr. Peter Anthony, the University Research Reviewer, for their extensive reviews. Their comments made my research stronger.

List of Tables	V
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	2
Problem Statement	3
Purpose Statement	3
Nature of the Study	4
Research Question	5
Interview/Survey Questions	5
Conceptual Framework	6
Definition of Terms	7
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
Assumptions	
Limitations	9
Delimitations	9
Significance of the Study	10
Contribution to Business Practice	10
Implications for Social Change	
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	11
Introduction to Teleworking	12
Socio-Technical Systems	14
Work-Life Balance	17

Table of Contents

Commuting	
Teamwork	
Information and Communication Technology	
Social Media	
Telework Supervision	
Job Performance	
Teleworking Fears	
Social Interactions	
Transition	46
Section 2: The Project	47
Purpose Statement	47
Role of the Researcher	47
Participants	49
Research Method and Design	50
Research Method	
Research Design	
Population and Sampling	54
Ethical Research	55
Data Collection Instruments	56
Data Collection Technique	57
Data Organization Techniques	
Data Analysis Technique	59

Reliability and Validity	60
Reliability	61
Validity	62
Transition and Summary	63
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	64
Presentation of the Findings	64
Theme 1: Group Meetings	65
Theme 2: Knowledge Sharing Networks	66
Theme 3: Management of Teleworkers	67
Theme 4: Telework Agreements	69
Theme 5: Teleworker Equipment	
Theme 6: Challenge of Team Building	
Theme 7: Telework as a Reward	
Theme 8: Limitations on Days Teleworked	
Theme 9: Training	74
Theme 10: Flexibility of Teleworkers	
Applications to Professional Practice	75
Implications for Social Change	76
Recommendations for Action	77
Recommendations for Further Research	80
Reflections	81
Conclusion	81

References	83
Appendix A: Informed Consent for Participants Over 18 Years of Age	110
Appendix B: Interview Questions	112

List of Tables

Table 1. Percentage of Scholarly Peer-Reviewed Articles Published Since 2011	12
Table 2. Number of Participants Contributing to Theme	65

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

In 2010, U.S. lawmakers enacted legislation that dramatically increased telework opportunities for the U.S. federal workforce (Caillier, 2012). Federal employees who were not able to telework reported dissatisfaction at double the rate of those who did, and 25% of U.S. federal managers reported an adverse impact of telecommuting on workplace relations (Caillier, 2012). Of the eligible U.S. federal employees who declined to telework, 41% feared a decrease in teamwork, and 31% thought this strategy would hurt office relationships (Caillier, 2012). President Obama signed and implemented the 2010 Telework Enhancement Act to increase telework opportunities for U.S. federal employees after massive snowstorms closed many federal offices for several days (Mahler, 2012). By implementing telework policies, federal managers (a) cut office-space cost by 35%, (b) increased employee retention by 20%, (c) provided government continuity during disasters, (d) saved energy, and (e) relieved numerous traffic problems inherent in traditional commuting (Caillier, 2012).

The advantages of telecommuting are many, but teleworkers, along with the people they work with in their organizations, face many challenges (Fonner & Roloff, 2012). In this study, I explored the strategies that managers of teleworkers used for teamwork, communication, and supervision within their teams. Furthermore, the study included exploration of some of the challenges that managers of teleworkers faced, such as fear, socialization, and organizational commitment.

Background of the Problem

The U.S. federal government continues to pursue telework implementation strategies (Mastracci, 2013). The number of federal government employees has increased by more than 400% since 2005 (Denison et al., 2014). Mastracci (2013) found that government managers liked the continuity that telework offered during inclement weather. Mastracci added that telework increased employees' family relationship satisfaction, matching a federal organizational goal to increase family-oriented workplaces.

Telework employees perform a portion of their work duties offsite using various telecommunication technologies. Fay and Kline (2012) found that high-intensity teleworkers who teleworked more than 2 days a week had poorer coworker relationships than those who teleworked 2 or fewer days per week. Fay and Kline concluded that the more days teleworkers telecommuted per week, the less they identified with the team. This loss of identity degraded their overall job satisfaction and their commitment to achieving their firm's goals (Fay & Kline, 2012).

Successful leaders understand the positive effect of workplace relations; subsequently, such leaders promote team communication (Molina-Morales, García-Villaverde, & Parra-Requena, 2014). According to Balland (2012), the social proximity of workers helps to build reputation and trust, which increase collaboration opportunities. Leaders create stronger teams by creating opportunities for their employees to interact (Molina-Morales et al., 2014). Team building is a challenge when some or all of the employees telework (Allen, Golden, & Shockley, 2015).

Problem Statement

In 2012, nearly a quarter of American employees conducted at least a portion of their work by teleworking (Greer & Payne, 2014). Managers of the largest U.S. employer, the federal government, dramatically increased telework opportunities by establishing eligibility guidelines (Mahler, 2012). Managers who implement teleworking risk having employees with a lower sense of belonging and poor interoffice relationships (Fonner & Roloff, 2012). Caillier (2013) found from an analysis of the 2010 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey that federal teleworkers reported feeling isolated at a significantly higher rate than nonteleworkers. The general business problem was the proliferation of telework with little understanding of its impact. The specific business problem was that some managers lacked strategies to implement telework effectively.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore strategies managers use to implement telework effectively. As of 2013, nearly 25% of U.S. employees performed a portion of their duties via teleworking (Greer & Payne, 2014). Telework opportunities in the U.S. federal government continue to increase because of new guidelines established in the Telework Enhancement Act of 2010 (Mahler, 2012). The research included data collection from U.S. federal government managers who implemented teleworking policies. The results of this study could contribute to social change by providing a better understanding of how to increase teamwork and communication with teleworking employees while preventing feelings of isolation.

Nature of the Study

The qualitative method was the best choice for the purposes of this study. Yin (2010) identified five features of qualitative research: (a) studying people's lives; (b) presenting people's views and perspectives; (c) studying conditions; (d) gleaning insights into human social behavior; and (e) using multiple sources of data. All of these features applied to the research for this study. Participants shared how they managed teleworking within their respective teams. The results of the study could add to the collective knowledge of how to manage teleworking teams effectively. Birkinshaw, Brannen, and Tung (2011) explained that qualitative research is excellent for giving in-depth analysis of perceptions and opinions.

Researchers often use the qualitative method to uncover human perceptions of a phenomenon (Gioia, Corley, & Hamilton, 2013). Quantitative researchers often measure data to prove or disprove hypotheses (Groeneveld, Tummers, Bronkhorst, Ashikali, & Thiel, 2015). The purpose of this study was to analyze the techniques participants used to manage teleworkers. Perceptions of participants are typically not quantifiable using designs under the quantitative research method. Quantitative researchers typically test hypotheses by analyzing collected data (Quick & Hall, 2015). Quick and Hall (2015) explained that quantitative researchers quantify data using statistical methods. I analyzed and interpreted the methods of participants; therefore, the qualitative method was the best method of research.

I used the qualitative research method with the case study design for this study. Case study is an appropriate design for researchers who seek a holistic understanding of a phenomenon using multiple sources of data (Thomas, 2011). I collected data from the 2015 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, the OPM Telework Guide, the OPM 2013 Status of Telework Annual Report to Congress, and the NIST telework guide. I also conducted semistructured interviews. The phenomenological design did not suit the needs of this study because the goal was not conducting research on just the lived experiences of participants (Englander, 2012). Ethnography was not appropriate because of limited resources such as time and money that would be needed in order to embed with participants for long-term observations (Sedlmair, Meyer, & Munzner, 2012).

Research Question

The goal of this study was to have participants discuss their solutions to teleworking problems during face-to-face interviews. I interviewed participants at a mutually agreed-upon location. The interview questions aligned with the following overarching question: What strategies do managers use to implement telework effectively?

Interview / Survey Questions

The interview guide consisted of the following 11 questions:

- 1. Describe the scope of telework in your team.
- 2. How do you effectively manage workplace relationships between your teleworker and nonteleworker subordinates?
- 3. How do you establish team building and teamwork with teleworkers?
- 4. How have you maintained the effectiveness of communication between your teleworker and nonteleworker subordinates?

- 5. How do you prevent teleworkers from experiencing feelings of isolation?
- 6. How do you manage the job performance of the teleworkers you supervise?
- 7. How have you maintained or improved the job satisfaction of the teleworking people you supervise?
- Describe the information technology that your subordinates use and the impact on telework.
- 9. What changes, if any, would you like to implement with telework regarding technology, team building, and supervision?
- 10. What techniques do you use to maintain or improve teleworkers' organizational commitment?
- 11. What would you suggest to another unit or organization that is seeking information before implementing telework policies?

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this study was the socio-technical systems (STS) theory used to study the social and technological connections of a complex work system (Davis, Challenger, Jayewardene, & Clegg, 2014). The foundation for this theory was the seminal study by Trist and Bamforth (1951) regarding the introduction and resulting impact of a new coal mining technique. Trist and Bamforth found that the introduction of new technologies might interfere with the social structure of work groups. With the STS theory, researchers view organizations as large systems with numerous parts (Davis et al., 2014). Bélanger, Watson-Manheim, and Swan (2012) stated that socio-technical systems have four elements: (a) technical subsystem, (b) personnel subsystem, (c) work design

subsystem, and (d) environments. In some organizations, managers use STS to design new work processes, roles, and practices (Davis et al., 2014).

STS is an excellent conceptual framework for conducting telecommuting research because it gives researchers the ability to explore how technical aspects affect social behavior (Bélanger et al., 2012). STS allows research into how teleworking affects the whole organization. Teleworking involves teleworkers, coworkers, managers, and workspaces, all interconnected via information and communication technology (ICT). Teleworking affects multiple levels in an organization. Using STS, I analyzed (a) the information and communication technology of the technical subsystem; (b) the commitment and motivations of the personal subsystem; (c) the processes and procedures of the work design subsystem; and (d) the external influences of the environment subsystem.

Definition of Terms

Cowork: Cowork refers to community workspace that allows individuals from different firms to interact and socialize while teleworking (Spinuzzi, 2012).

Cyberslacking: Cyberslacking is the use of information and communication technology to engage in personal activities outside of job-related duties (O'Neill, Hambley, & Chatellier, 2014).

Face-to-face: Face-to-face refers to direct communication between parties (Sprecher, 2014).

Federal government: A federal government is a system of centralized government overseeing a collection of smaller state governments (Totten, 2012). For this study,

unless otherwise specified, the term *federal government* applies to the U.S. federal government.

Social media: The term *social media* refers to Internet applications that allow users to socialize, share knowledge, and collaborate despite geographical or temporal separation (Kane, Alavi, Labianca, & Borgatti, 2014).

Telecommuting: Telecommuting occurs when employees use information and communication technology to work at home or some other location away from the main office (Koh, Allen, & Zafar, 2013). Researchers often use the term to describe the virtual-commuting aspect of working from home, thus emphasizing not having to real-world commute. The term *telecommuting* means *telework* in this study.

Telework: Telework is a practice that allows employees to work in a place separate from their employers' location by using information and communication technology (Sardeshmukh, Sharma, & Golden, 2012).

Virtual team: A virtual team is a geographically separated team that communicates using ICT (Maynard & Gilson, 2014).

Workplace flexibility: Workplace flexibility is a practice whereby workers have the flexibility to select when and where they work (Coenen & Kok, 2014).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

It is impossible to conduct research without assumptions before collecting data (Berger, 2015). The following assumptions applied for this study. The first assumption was that participants for this study would answer questions completely and honestly. The

second assumption was that participants had successfully implemented or managed a team with teleworkers. The third assumption was that participants articulated strategies they used to manage their teleworking team. The final assumption was that managers had direct knowledge about the teamwork, communication, and socialization of subordinates in their teleworking team.

Limitations

It is important to divulge any limitations of a study to increase its credibility with readers (Yin, 2014). This study's limitations included the sample size and geographic area where the study took place. A larger sample size spread over a larger geographic area might yield different results. The use of purposive sampling for data collection restricted applying conclusions to the population (Adler & Clark, 2014). It was not the intent to consider the effects of demographic variables such as age, gender, disabilities, or race with this study. There could be significant variations within each demographic segment. The results could vary because of overrepresentation of one demographic segment. Another limitation of the study was the small population size. The population consisted of U.S. federal government managers of teams with teleworkers. I did not collect data from the private sector, and only collected data from a single U.S. federal governmental agency.

Delimitations

Researchers use delimitations to set the boundary and scope of research (Donkor, 2013). Participants in this study were managers who implemented teleworking. The Midwest region of the United States was the geographical location of the case.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

The federal government enacted legislation designed to encourage the use of teleworking (*Telework Enhancement Act of 2010*, 2010). Turetken, Jain, Quesenberry, and Ngwenyama (2011) noted that numerous researchers have pointed out the positive aspects of having teleworking employees, whereas few have explored the potential long-term negative aspects of this situation. The results of this study could give business leaders a better understanding of the strategies needed to implement teleworking effectively. Business leaders could use the results of this study to implement policies to reduce negative aspects of teleworking. The purpose of this study was to explore how some managers managed the effects of teleworking on organizational commitment, isolation, teamwork, work-life balance, and communication.

Implications for Social Change

Many managers within the federal government reduce the cost of office space and increase employee retention for their agencies using telework (Caillier, 2012). Caillier (2012) noted that teleworking also improves the ability of government employees to continue critical government operations during disasters, terrorist events, or pandemics. Teleworking employees save energy and help to relieve numerous traffic problems inherent with traditional commuting (Caillier, 2012). President Barack Obama signed the Telework Enhancement Act of 2010, which increased telework opportunities for federal employees, but only 10% telecommuted on a regular basis as of 2011 (Mahler, 2012).

Research on implementation strategies for telework could result in identifying better methods for implementing telework. Some employers, supervisors, and workers have been hesitant about teleworking because of perceived problems (Valmohammadi, 2012). Telework reduces the need for office space, improves retention, relieves traffic congestion, and reduces harmful emissions (Caillier, 2012). Research on managers who have effectively implemented teleworking may help in identifying improvement strategies and thus has the potential to promote positive social change.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore strategies managers used to supervise their teleworking teams effectively. I explored how managers successfully implemented and supervised subordinates in a teleworking team. The goal of this study was to conduct a holistic exploration of the successful management of teleworking systems. The primary system components of teleworking that comprised the central research for this study were interpersonal relationships, teamwork, and communication. This research could provide a better understanding of how to increase teamwork and communication with teleworking employees, improve supervision techniques, and prevent feelings of isolation. The literature reviewed contained valuable information on aspects of these central system components.

The vast majority of authors cited in the literature review focused on individual topics relevant to teleworking such as communication and job satisfaction. Therefore, I organized the literature review by teleworking topics. The first section addresses the positive aspects of teleworking: job satisfaction, work-life balance, and commuting. The

next section, which addresses teamwork, communication, social media, telework supervision, and job performance, relates to the impact teleworking strategies can have on organizations. The final section includes the challenges of teleworking, such as fear, socialization, and organizational commitment.

The articles and scholarly journals used in this literature review came from EBSCO, Google Scholar, SAGE Premier, and ProQuest research databases. The search used the keywords *socio-technical systems, telework, teleworking, telecommute,* and *telecommuting* combined with themes such as *communication, isolation, organizational commitment,* and *commuting*. Credibility and currency were also essential to the search strategy. Of the articles used, 91.92% were from scholarly peer-reviewed journals, and 89.90% were published from 2012 to 2016 (see Table 1).

Table 1

Percentage of Scholarly Peer-Reviewed Articles and Articles Published Since 2012

Source	Total	Percentage
Peer-reviewed articles	91	91.92%
Articles published within 5 years of 2016	89	89.90%
Articles not peer reviewed	7	7.07%
Total all sources	99	

Introduction to Teleworking

The terms *telework* and *telecommuting* have the same definition: the performance of primary duties at alternate locations away from the main office (Groenesteijn et al., 2014). Teleworkers can use their home, satellite office, or any alternate location that allows the use of technology required to perform duties. The rise of wireless broadband Internet, smartphones, and laptop computers combined with high fuel costs, disaster planning, and employee family requirements have increased the attractiveness of telework (Caillier, 2012). Technologies such as email, social networking, video conferencing, and instant messaging (IM) have enhanced the effectiveness of employees who work from home (Bayrak, 2012).

Teleworkers have helped to alleviate several social problems, such as by reducing traffic congestion and the carbon footprint (Caillier, 2012). This recent phenomenon can also help employees balance work and family (Caillier, 2012). Kramers et al. (2014) said that firms increasingly implement telework procedures as a tool for corporate sustainability. Besides corporate sustainability, telework supporters often mention increased productivity as a primary reason for its implementation (Martin & MacDonnell, 2012). Some teleworkers have claimed fewer distractions as a reason for their increased productivity (Martin & MacDonnell, 2012). Martin and MacDonnell (2012) concluded from their meta-analysis of 22 empirical studies that organizations that implemented telework achieved increases in productivity, performance, and organizational commitment.

The U.S. Patent and Trademark Office (USPTO) is an excellent example of the benefits of correctly implemented telework. The nonprofit organization Partnership for Public Service (PPS) named USPTO one of the best federal government agencies to work for primarily because of USPTO's telework program (Campbell, 2013). Campbell (2013) said that USPTO allows 64% of its workforce to telework. The program decreased commute time for USPTO employees while increasing flexibility (Campbell, 2013). Teleworking has many positive and negative aspects (Schulte, 2015). Schulte (2015) explained that coworkers and friends might have jealous feelings toward teleworkers because of their enviable work method. Schulte further explained that teleworkers lose social contact and have communication challenges. However, teleworkers enjoy flexibility, fewer distractions, savings in fuel and time, and low clothing costs (Waters, 2015).

Socio-Technical Systems

The term *socio-technical system* refers to the way people interact with their environment, technology, and organization (Dalpiaz, Giorgini, & Mylopoulos, 2013). STS is useful as a framework to help plan and create new technologies that consider human factors, end users, and the organization as a whole (Davis et al., 2014). Sociotechnical systems theory emerged more than 60 years ago based on the need to analyze the impact of new technology on social behavior (Davis et al., 2014; Kull, Ellis, & Narasimhan, 2013). Researchers studying coal-mining techniques developed the theory (Davis et al., 2014; Kull et al., 2013). Davis et al. (2014) explained that the researchers developed the socio-technical systems framework to consider human factors, end users, and the organization as a whole when creating and introducing new technologies. Organizations use socio-technical systems theory to design new work processes, roles, and practices (Davis et al., 2014).

The foundation for the STS framework came from a seminal article by Trist and Bamforth (1951) about the introduction of the longwall method of coal-getting. When managers introduced the longwall method in their mines, workgroups grew in size, and dependencies of tasks and positions changed (Trist & Bamforth, 1951). The new method also created situations where smaller groups sometimes had to combine into larger groups to complete certain tasks (Trist & Bamforth, 1951). The introduction of the new technology and procedures disrupted the entire social structure of the mining company's employees (Trist & Bamforth, 1951). Trist and Bamforth found evidence of isolation, absenteeism, and scapegoating because of the change in social interactions.

Every organization relies on some form of technology combined with a group of workers (Cooper & Foster, 1971). The dynamics of social interactions within workgroups and the various aspects of technology could interact and change each other (Cooper & Foster, 1971). Researchers, managers, and designers using the STS framework consider the technical and social aspects of a system (Baxter & Sommerville, 2011). Baxter and Sommerville (2011) explained that STS is useful for the design or research of organizations that use information and communication technology to connect geographically dispersed teams. Baxter and Sommerville said that STS could help designers and researchers understand how to create better social networks using social media.

Telework is most effective when all of the STS subsystems work in a cohesive manner (Bentley et al., 2016). Bentley et al. (2016) used the STS conceptual framework to conduct research on teleworkers' wellbeing. Bentley et al. stated that the feelings of isolation that teleworkers experience because of dramatic changes in other parts of the STS subsystems indicates that STS is an important framework source for telework research.

Similarly, Chai and Kim (2012) used STS to examine the social factors affecting online social networking sites. Chai and Kim hypothesized about the role that socializing and technology on social networking sites have in users' feelings of community and willingness to contribute. They sent surveys to people associated with a U.S. university who used social networking sites such as Facebook, Twitter, and LinkedIn. Chai and Kim found a direct relationship between users' ethical culture and their feelings of connectivity to a social community.

Managers should consider social aspects during software development by using the STS approach (Maguire, 2014). Maguire (2014) stated that software developers might incorporate end users' knowledge of the workplace social subsystems to increase the effectiveness of the software application technical subsystem. Maguire said that was especially true regarding the usability and accessibility aspects of the application. Managers and software developers should also consider the types of social interactions that could occur during use of the application (Maguire, 2014). Maguire explained that users who are frequently interrupted by teammates might require applications that have a quick-save function. Other STS factors that managers and software developers should consider are privacy, security, and workflow (Maguire, 2014).

Bélanger et al. (2012) proposed using socio-technical systems as the theoretical framework to conduct telecommuting research. Bélanger et al. explained that researchers' findings about telework often conflict with each other. The lack of a clear theoretical framework could be one of the problems (Bélanger et al., 2012). Researchers

using socio-technical systems as a conceptual framework explore how social behaviors combined with technology affect outcomes (Kull et al., 2013).

The STS framework has three components: environment, technology, and human interactions (Bentley et al., 2016; Kull et al., 2013). The introduction of new procedures such as teleworking could negatively affect components of the system. Bélanger et al. (2012) recommended that researchers use the STS theoretical framework because of the tremendous impact telework has on social interactions. The recommended telework multilevels for the socio-technical framework include information and communication technology, work environment, and the entire organization (Bélanger et al., 2012).

Work-Life Balance

Work-life balance (WLB) refers to how well employees manage the separation between their home life and their time working. Employees who successfully manage the balance between working and home life could have an improved quality of life that translates into improved job performance (McCarthy, Cleveland, Hunter, Darcy, & Grady, 2013). Managers in many organizations offer various WLB programs to improve employee performance. McCarthy et al. (2013) found that while WLB programs were beneficial, employees' perception of supervisor and organizational support of these programs was a significant predictor of positive outcomes.

Employees have work-life conflict when their work intrudes on their home life. Many factors, such as both parents working, increased hours, and technological intrusions, disrupt the balance between work and life (Agarwala, Arizkuren-Eleta, Del Castillo, Muñiz-Ferrer, & Gartzia, 2014). Some employers attempt to improve work-life balance to improve recruitment and increase performance with the use of telework (McCarthy et al., 2013).

Fonner and Stache (2012) found that teleworkers used time and space boundaries along with ICT cues to separate work life from home life. Fonner and Stache used boundary theory for the conceptual framework of their qualitative study on teleworker work-life balance. Using an online survey with open-ended questions to target teleworkers, Fonner and Stache received responses from 142 participants: 55 men and 87 women. After analyzing the data, Fonner and Stache found that a higher percentage of women preferred using time to separate work life, whereas a greater percentage of men preferred to use space as a separator. Participants with children tended to prefer to use space first, followed closely by time, as a separator. Participants who shared the home with an adult chose to combine work and home life at a higher rate, while high-intensity teleworkers preferred special separation (Fonner & Stache, 2012).

Ruppel et al. (2013) continued the examination of the separation of work life theme for teleworkers by exploring two overarching research questions: selection of ICTs and work-life balance strategies. To answer the research question, Ruppel et al. conducted a case study of a multinational organization's globally dispersed team. The team included teleworking U.S. managers who supervised subordinates in India. Ruppel et al. conducted interviews of U.S. managers and facilitated a focus group of the Indian employees. Creating time boundaries was difficult because of the time-zone difference between the United States and India. The U.S. managers had to balance their workday with being able to coordinate with their Indian subordinates and coordinating with U.S. peers. (Ruppel et al., 2013). ICT usage helps to alleviate problems with knowledge sharing in geographically dispersed teams (Giaglis & Spinellis, 2012). The U.S. managers in the Ruppel et al. research also chose ICT usage based on the task.

Workers could find challenges in achieving balance between work and personal life (Gálvez, Martínez, & Pérez, 2011). Teleworking could be a solution that allows workers to continue to be productive while meeting their other life needs (Gálvez et al., 2011). Gálvez et al. interviewed 72 women teleworkers from Spain for their research. They only interviewed women because the literature revealed that women had more work-life balance issues than men. Gálvez et al. found that the flexibility that teleworkers had allowed them to develop effective work-life balancing strategies.

Researchers differed on the impact of teleworking on employee well-being. Vesala and Seppo (2015) found evidence that teleworking positively affects employees' well-being. During their study, Vesala and Seppo provided 49 participants a workspace that also included lodging accommodations to simulate teleworking. The participants worked and lived at the study location for 1 week. Vesala and Seppo conducted surveys before the experiment, at the end of the experiment, and 2 weeks after the experiment. Using statistical analysis, they found that their teleworkers had lower work-negative feelings and a higher sense of well-being. Stress was also significantly reduced while teleworking. However, Grant, Wallace, and Spurgeon (2013) came to a different conclusion. Grant et al., using semistructured interviews of teleworkers, found that ICT usage created an environment where work life intruded on home life, thereby causing feelings of negative well-being. A phenomenon occurs for some teleworkers whereby they informally work extra hours when working from home (Grant et al., 2013; Ojala, Nätti, & Anttila, 2014). Teleworking employees working extra hours allow work life to encroach on their home life, causing a negative work-life balance (Grant et al., 2013; Ojala et al., 2014). Using data sets from Finnish quality of work life surveys, Ojala et al. conducted quantitative research on the informal overtime work of teleworkers. Their research uncovered that more than half of the work performed by Finnish employees done at home was not the result of teleworking. Finnish employees conducted informal overtime at home without an agreement of teleworking in place (Ojala et al., 2014). Employees did not receive payment for the informal overtime (Ojala et al., 2014).

Employees who alternate between working at home and working at the office have higher well-being when they telework (Anderson, Kaplan, & Vega, 2015). Anderson et al. (2015) made this finding by giving surveys four times in 2 weeks to a sample of 102 federal employees. Anderson et al. predicted that employees would have higher well-being on telework days. Indeed, their statistical analysis showed that employees had significantly higher well-being while teleworking.

Mothers who work for the U.S. federal government underuse telework programs (Mastracci, 2013). Mastracci (2013) stated that mothers who are federal workers spend less time providing family care than mothers who work at private companies. Federal working mothers also spend, on average, an increased amount of time at work. Longer work with less time for family care indicates poor work-life balance (Fujimoto, Azmat, & Härtel, 2013). Mastracci found that of all the work-life benefits available for federal

mothers, telework was the least used. A third of federal working mothers in Mastracci's study stated that their jobs required them to be physically present, while a fourth said that their managers did not allow teleworking even though their jobs could support it.

Some teleworkers create boundaries similar to the workspace boundaries found at traditional offices (Mustafa & Gold, 2013). Teleworkers could create a physical boundary by establishing an office space at home (Mustafa & Gold, 2013). They could also create boundaries based on time such as establishing work hours similar to the hours they would work at the main office (Mustafa & Gold, 2013). Physical boundaries create a separation from home life and work (Valoura, 2013). Mustafa and Gold (2013) identified three strategies for creating physical boundaries, equipment, activity, and ambiance. Equipment boundaries mean having a separate location dedicated for the sole purpose of work. An activity boundary keeps other activities such as family life from encroaching on the workplace (Mustafa & Gold, 2013; Valoura, 2013). An ambiance boundary creates a workspace look separate from the look of the home (Mustafa & Gold, 2013; Valoura, 2013). Mustafa and Gold found that physical boundaries helped teleworkers create temporal boundaries that separated *work* time from *home* time.

Teleworkers must create methods to separate work periods because as Berkowsky (2013) explained, technology blurs the boundary between home and work life. Berkowsky analyzed data from a survey of work-life and technology usage to look for cases of work-home and homework spillover. Spillover occurs when one aspect intrudes on the other (Muster, 2012; Wheatley, 2012). Spillover took place when employees conducted work activities such as email while at home (Berkowsky, 2013). Spillover also occurred when workers checked their personal email while at work, or used information and communication technology to communicate with friends and family (Berkowsky, 2013).

The effects of negative spillover could be why Noonan and Glass's (2012) research found negative work-life outcomes associated with teleworking. Noonan and Glass (2012) argued that teleworking increased work-life conflicts. They analyzed data sources from the National Longitudinal Survey of Youth and the U.S. Census Current Population Survey for their research. Noonan and Glass found that teleworkers exceeded 40 hours a week significantly more often than nonteleworkers. Ojala et al. (2014) and Grant et al. (2013) also found that teleworkers frequently worked more hours than scheduled. The increased work hours encroached on the teleworkers' home lives, thus having an adverse impact on work-life balance (Noonan & Glass, 2012).

The increased work hours that teleworkers have, and the resulting negative worklife balance, causes work exhaustion (Golden, 2012). Golden (2012) explained that work exhaustion has a significant negative impact on job performance, illness, turnover, and absenteeism. Golden collected data by giving a web-based survey to employees of a large computer firm. Golden found that work-to-family and family-to-work conflict had a significant impact on work exhaustion with teleworkers. Work-to-family conflict increased exhaustion dramatically with a rise in teleworking hours.

Commuting

The lengthy commute times in the United States have a negative impact on sustainability and the environment, job satisfaction, and employee health (Wener &

22

Evans, 2011). Wener and Evans (2011) found that 88% of US workers use cars to get to their place of work, with an average commute time of 30 minutes. The fossil fuels used during these commutes cause adverse effects on the environment and poor sustainability prospects (Wener & Evans, 2011). Commuters can have stress because of long commute times, which can be hazardous to their health. Wener and Evans explained that blood pressure increased with longer commute times and higher traffic congestion. Furthermore, Liang et al. (2014) argued that job satisfaction decreased and absenteeism increased with longer commutes.

Zhu and Mason (2014) conducted a study on how teleworking could reduce greenhouse gas emission in the United States. Transportation caused 33% of all greenhouse emissions in the United States in 2009 (Zhu & Mason, 2014). Zhu and Mason noted that an estimated 45% of U.S. employees worked at telework capable jobs. Zhu and Mason analyzed data sets from the National Household Travel Survey (NHTS) to determine if teleworking could significantly reduce greenhouse emissions. They found that teleworkers had more frequent miles traveled that were nonwork related than nonteleworkers. From this outcome, Zhu and Mason concluded that teleworking did not significantly reduce greenhouse gases.

Teleworkers changed the travel patterns of many cities because teleworkers increased flexibility in choosing where to live (Zhu, 2013). Teleworkers consistently choose to live further from their workplace than traditional commuters. Zhu (2013) sought to explore the gap in the literature regarding teleworkers and housing selection. Households with only one worker, who is also a teleworker, tend to live further from their workplace (Zhu, 2013). Zhu looked at two-worker household were only one worker teleworked. Zhu found that the commute time of dual-worker households with children was shorter if the nontelecommuters were female rather than male. People in households with two workers and one telecommuter chose to live nearer to the nontelecommuter's workplace.

Teleworking reduces the amount of commuting to work, but some theorized the increase of personal travel (Zhu, 2012). Zhu (2012) argued that teleworking allowed employees to live further from their firms. Because they live further, they have to make longer personal trips for shopping, medical care, and entertainment, thus increasing their travel time. Zhu analyzed and compared data sets from the 2001 and 2009 National Household Travel Surveys to study the impact of telecommuting on employees' work and nonwork trips. Zhu found that teleworkers had longer, and more frequent daily work trips combined with longer nonwork trips. Teleworking changed travel patterns, but also increased travel time (Zhu, 2012).

The Minnesota Department of Transportation (MDT) administered a telecommuting initiative called eWorkPlace (Lari, 2012). MDT used eWorkPlace to promote the benefits of teleworking by working with 48 Minnesota employers. The ultimate goal of the program was to reduce traffic and increase productivity. Lari (2012) examined the effectiveness of the eWorkPlace program using data collected from surveys sent to employee participants. Lari concluded that with eWorkPlace, peak period traffic reduced with each teleworker saving an average of 27.96 vehicle miles traveled per
teleworking day. Lari said that employees and their managers noticed an increase in productivity.

Teamwork

Teamwork with teleworkers often takes place in virtual environments. Virtual environments provide virtual spaces for distributed workers to interact with each other via personalized computer avatars (Bosch-Sijtsema & Haapamäki, 2014). Bosch-Sijtsema and Haapamäki (2014) found that virtual teams collaborated within the virtual environment much as teams at the main office. The largest problem with teams in a virtual environment is conveying tacit knowledge (Bosch-Sijtsema & Haapamäki, 2014). Tacit knowledge transference works best face-to-face. Bosch-Sijtsema and Haapamäki argued that the proximity of team members affected the quality of teamwork. Teamwork benefits when team members interact face-to-face. Team members interacting with each other gained valuable information by freely exchanging ideas in brainstorming sessions (Bosch-Sijtsema & Haapamäki, 2014). Teleworkers miss much of these interactions along with nonverbal communications from body language. However, Bosch-Sijtsema and Haapamäki found that the use of virtual environments complete with user avatars mitigated some of the negatives associated with distributed teams.

Counterintuitively, personality, cognitive traits, nor biases appear to affect the performance of virtual teams (Olson, Ringhand, Kalinski, & Ziegler, 2015). Olson et al. conducted a mixed method study on 138 virtual teams comprised of 450 students. The students took a personality assessment to determine their personality, cognitive traits, and biases (Olson et al., 2015). Over the course of the study, Olson et al. examined teams

with a greater number of teammates with various traits such as extroversion, introversion, thinking, or feeling. Olson et al. did not find significant evidence that traits or bias had an impact on virtual team performance.

Teleworkers often are part of global virtual teams (GVT) that, because of geographical separation, should rely on ICT for information sharing and team building. Pinjani and Palvia (2013) defined GVTs as teams having global team members who communicated via information and communication technology. GVT members who are not teleworkers still share many of the same work characteristics as teleworkers, in that they do not work face-to-face with their teammates. Managers of many firms formed global virtual teams at an increasing rate every year because of the global economy (Daim et al., 2012). GVTs should have effective communication to be successful. Daim et al. (2012) conducted research to identify causes of GVT communication breakdown. Daim et al. identified five causative factors of communication breakdown after analyzing the results of their study of several GVTs that had a communication breakdown. These factors included trust, relationships, culture, leadership, and technology.

Pinjani and Palvia (2013) argued that GVTs increased competitive advantage by expanding the team beyond physical boundaries. Challenges to the establishment of GVTs are cultural differences, language, geographical separation, and time differences (Pinjani & Palvia, 2013). Pinjani and Palvia developed hypotheses about the effects diversity, interdependence, collaboration, and trust had on the effectiveness of GVTs. They used a 7-point Likert-type scale questionnaire to obtain the data needed to test their hypotheses. Pinjani and Palvia found trust building difficult with GVTs because of the geographical separation creating a negative impact on knowledge sharing. Diversity had a similar negative impact. Pinjani and Palvia argued that managers could increase trust and knowledge sharing by emphasizing the collaborative features of information technologies.

Schools need to design courses teaching virtual collaboration because of the dramatic increase in teleworking and other geographically dispersed employees (Long & Meglich, 2013). In a case study, involving 66 students from two geographically separated universities, Long and Meglich (2013) gave the participants a project that required collaboration only via IT. They found that team building suffered because of time zone and communication challenges. Overall, the students felt that they gained valuable training and knowledge on how to interact within a virtual workspace (Long & Meglich, 2013). Long and Meglich concluded that teaching students how to navigate virtually with dispersed teams gives essential skills required in the work environment.

Cyphert, Wurtz, and Duclos (2013) suggested schools add curriculum based on the usage of virtual world technologies by businesses. These virtual world technologies are a new form of communication enabling virtual teams to function much like traditional teams; thus, educators should find ways to teach their usage. Recently there has been a dramatic increase of virtual world platforms where people interact with other people via avatars in a virtual environment (Cyphert et al., 2013).

Information and Communication Technology

Stryker, Santoro, and Farris (2012) said that the face-to-face communication, essential with traditional teamwork, decreased when a separation existed between team members. Stryker et al. conducted research at two pharmaceutical companies located in the Midwest region of the United States. They selected these companies because one represented a company that had low visibility between employees, and the other high visibility. Visibility refers to the ease of which employees could see each other (Stryker et al., 2012). Stryker et al. invited participants to answer questionnaires given randomly 3 times a week for 8 weeks. They found that there was more face-to-face communication at the high visibility company.

Teleworkers rely on ICT to perform their duties (Bayrak, 2012). Teleworkers should receive adequate support for their critical ICT systems. Bayrak (2012) argued that companies should provide the computers their teleworking employees to enable better ICT support. Company provided computers often have technology installed that allows the ICT department to run remote diagnostics, or install new applications (Bayrak, 2012). Security is another concern because teleworkers use the Internet to access company information. Companies should provide regular training to help minimize the risk to their ICT structure (Bayrak, 2012).

The use of ICTs by teleworkers introduce additional security threats to organizations' networks (Choi, Ra, Shin, & Jung, 2012; James & Griffiths, 2014). Choi et al. (2012) conducted mixed method research on telework security threats by reviewing current literature and surveying 62 participants. From their research, they identified three layers of threat, device, network, and server. The device network, which included teleworkers computers, was the largest threat (Choi et al., 2012). James and Griffiths (2014) recommended that companies remove some of the functionality of web browsers that inherently add security risk.

Some managers saw the increased security threats that come with telework as a major barrier to telework implementation (Cha & Cha, 2014). The vulnerabilities came from how teleworkers access the organizations' networks (Cha & Cha, 2014). Scarfone, Hoffman, and Souppaya (2009) presented five security measures for teleworking that included firewalls, secure web browsers, secure operating systems, secure home networks, and secure equipment. Employers should balance the need for teleworkers to have access to the organization's network with security threat mitigation strategies (Cha & Cha, 2014).

Some dispersed teams rely heavily on videoconferencing technologies (Julsrud, Hjorthol, & Denstadli, 2012). Videoconferencing allows teams to communicate in real time while also being able to see each other. Julsrud et al. (2012) examined how videoconferencing could change communication and travel patterns. Based on data they analyzed from a Norwegian Internet survey of business air passengers, Julsrud et al. found that scheduled formal meeting events occurred when teammates chose to use dedicated video conferencing rooms. Videoconferencing meetings using Internet technology on desktop computers were more spontaneous than those using dedicated video conferencing rooms (Julsrud et al., 2012). Teammates tended to replace travel with videoconferencing with the use of dedicated videoconferencing rooms rather than with Internet videoconferencing. Mobile ICTs such as smart phones and personal hotspots allowed some teleworkers to expand their workspace away from their home (Hislop et al., 2015). Hislop et al. (2015) conducted phone interviews with 14 teleworking participants to determine the impact on mobile ICTs on isolation and work-life boundaries. The participants largely noted that mobile ICTs gave them flexibility. They could go to shopping centers or run errands, yet still have work connectivity. Hislop et al. found that the flexibility from the usage of mobile ICTs helped reduce feelings of isolation. However, participants also reported reduced work-life boundaries because of mobile ICTs. The participants felt as though the mobile ICTs kept them in constant contact with their workplace.

Social Media

Social media allows an excellent real-time communication replacement for communication and collaboration between teammates (Nissen & Bergin, 2013). Nissen and Bergin (2013) observed the use of social media technologies by teams in a virtual environment and compared them to traditional face-to-face teams. They assessed the performance of the virtual and traditional teams. Nissen and Bergin found that face-toface teams performed significantly better than virtual teams. The dependent variables for their study were speed and accuracy (Nissen & Bergin, 2013). However, their research showed that virtual teams relying on social media technology could function at a high level (Nissen & Bergin, 2013).

Social media could be an effective tool to create virtual communities of practice (CoP) (Annabi & McGann, 2013). CoP is a concept where practitioners of the same craft

share knowledge (Thomas & Howard, 2012). Distributed workers, such as teleworkers, could find CoP challenging because of the lack of proximity, but social media could prove to be a valuable facilitating tool (Annabi & McGann, 2013). Annabi and McGann (2013) collected data on the usage of CoPs with social media from a large corporation. They found that social media could be an effective tool for CoPs, but the social media tools should be free flowing to mimic the informal nature of face-to-face knowledge sharing.

Meredith (2012) argued that the increasingly heavy usage of social media in business communications require the inclusion of a course in MBA programs. Meredith proposed a course that focused on the usage of social media technology as a corporate communications tool. Many students will have extensive knowledge of social media, so initially the instructors could learn much from their students.

Lauby (2013) proclaimed that social media is an effective tool for the recruitment of employees that in turn could improve firms' social media utilization based on a review of social media literature. The popularity of social media makes an excellent vehicle to reach potential candidates. Lauby said that one of the problems that managers face when recruiting via social media was that newly hired employees expected to use social media at work. Managers need not view social media as a negative because social media tools are excellent for collaborating. Lauby suggested that managers incorporate the use of smartphones and tablets in work, so that when employees glance at their devices much of it is work related instead of personal. Lauby also pointed out that social media might facilitate effective communication with teleworkers. Workers have a reasonable expectation that their private life remains separate from their work life, but social media technology blurred the line of demarcation (Sánchez Abril, Levin, & Del Riego, 2012). Sánchez et al. (2012) said that employees use company provided tools such as computers, phones, and Internet service to conduct private activities. Employees could have an expectation of privacy while accessing their private email when using company property, but this outcome is often not the case (Sanders, Ross, & Pattison, 2013). Some employees have lost their jobs because of activities clearly done on their own time (Tankard, 2012). Sánchez et al. gave an example involving two people terminated for putting a video on YouTube that embarrassed the company.

Increasingly, organizations implement social media strategies to provide workers increased opportunities for relationship building and knowledge sharing (Ravenscroft, Schmidt, Cook, & Bradley, 2012; Weber & Kim, 2015). Weber and Kim (2015) noted that employees of multinational corporations especially need access to social media technology because of the large dispersed workforce. Social media proved especially useful for peers to collaborate and socialize even though separated by space and time (Weber & Kim, 2015).

Telework Supervision

The success of teleworking programs in organizations depends largely on leadership (Beham, Baierl, & Poelmans, 2015). Beham et al. (2015) explained that managers are the approval authority for decisions on whether employees could telework. Managers recruit from a large pool of candidates when their organizations allow teleworking because geographical separation does not hinder employment (Greer & Payne, 2014). Leaders should have excellent communication skills. Communicating with teleworkers means utilizing information and communication technology in most cases (Greer & Payne, 2014). Leaders need to build team cohesion by offering social support structures. Effective leaders of teleworkers focus on results over task management (Maruyama & Tietze, 2012). These leaders understand the difficulties of managing the details of tasks with physically separated employees (Greer & Payne, 2014; Maruyama & Tietze, 2012). They evaluate their teleworking employees' success by concentrating on results (Greer & Payne, 2014; Maruyama & Tietze, 2012).

Training is another critical success factor for teleworking, and Meshur (2015) noted a requirement for separate training of managers and subordinates. Belle et al. (2015) found in a study of high-intensity teleworkers that the training of managers of teleworkers improved supervisory skills. Successful training programs for managers of teleworkers include communication, task assignments, and output management (Meshur, 2015).

Greer and Payne (2014) identified difficulties that supervisors face when they have teleworking subordinates. The first challenge managers face is the reduced amount of face time with their subordinates (Cowan, 2014). Supervisors have to be aware that there could be jealousy from their subordinates whom they deny the ability to telework (Greer & Payne, 2014). Managers have to develop methods to monitor telework subordinates. Supervisors need to foster social interaction to ensure teleworkers continue to perceive themselves as valuable team members (Greer & Payne, 2014). Leaders of traditional face-to-face teams know through observation when they need to intervene to solve information and communication technology (ICT) problems (Fan, Chen, Wang, & Chen, 2014). Leaders of virtual teams do not have the luxury of direct observation. Fan et al. (2014) explored how the use of motivating language used via ICT communications from leaders affected performance. They took a sample of Taiwanese students to form 30 virtual teams. Fan et al. assigned each team a leader who gave direction to their team completely via ICT. Teams produced a higher amount of ideas when they received directive instructions (Fan et al., 2014). Teams were more creative with sympathetic instructions (Fan et al., 2014).

A combination of both task orientation and relationship orientation leadership styles work best with teleworking employees (Dahlstrom, 2013). Dahlstrom (2013) said that teleworkers respond well to relationship-oriented leadership because of the emphasis on trust, communication, and guidance. Leaders with effective communication skills combined with established trust should have the greatest impact on successful telework outcomes (Cowan, 2014). Teleworkers also need a level of structure and control to keep them committed and on task (Dahlstrom, 2013).

Madlock (2012) concluded that the task-orientation style was the best form of leadership used with teleworkers. Madlock said difficulties existed for managers to build and maintain relationships with teleworking subordinates. Managers communicate with teleworking subordinates formally because of the limitations of information and communication technology (Waters, 2015). This type of formal communication works best when limited to tasks information (Madlock, 2012). Madlock found, from research using 157 teleworkers, that task-orientation leadership was the best predictor of positive outcomes.

Supervisors could find difficulty choosing suitable subordinates for telework. Naser et al. (2015) explained that telework does not work for every employee. Managers should ensure subordinates have the training needed for successful teleworking (Denison et al., 2014). Teleworkers have minimal face-to-face time with supervisors (Anderson et al., 2015). Training gives subordinates more tools enabling them to work more effectively with less supervision (Naser et al., 2015).

Cooke, Chowhan, and Cooper (2014) examined telework as a managerial strategy. To do this, Cooke et al. categorized telework situations as either employeeoriented or employer-oriented. An employer could allow an employee to telework because of family or personal issues, which would be employee-oriented (Fonner & Stache, 2012; Golden, 2012; Troup & Rose, 2012). Employers could also allow employees to telework to save office space or improve job retention (Waters, 2015). This kind of telework is employer-oriented (Cooke et al., 2014). Cooke et al. also categorized employer strategies as innovative, involved, or cost containing using data from Canada's 2005 Workplace and Employee Survey as the basis for their quantitative study. Cooke et al. determined that employers using an innovative strategy used teleworking the most. These managers used a higher number of employer-oriented and employee-oriented teleworking implementations (Cooke et al., 2014).

Job Performance

The productivity of teleworkers depends largely on the creativity of the tasks (Dutcher, 2012). Dutcher (2012) used students from a Florida university to examine the effects of task types on teleworkers' productivity. The students completed several tasks, some mundane and others creative. Dutcher concluded from the experiments that teleworkers' productivity increased with creative tasks and decreased with dull tasks. Dutcher offered these results as a possible explanation for some of the conflicting results in the current literature about teleworking productivity.

Clark, Karau, and Michalisin (2012) explored how the big five personality traits influence telecommuting outcomes. The big five personality traits are extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, emotional stability, and openness. Clark et al. (2012) hypothesized that extraversion would have a negative influence on telecommuting, with the other four personality traits having a positive impact. They found through their research that only emotional stability and agreeableness had significant impacts on telecommuting. Agreeableness had a positive influence, and emotional stability a negative influence. Clark et al. theorized that agreeable people might have personality traits such as increased cooperation and decreased competitiveness that helps adapt to the challenges of telecommuting. They further theorized that emotionally stable people feel comfortable around others (Clark et al., 2012). Neurotic people, who are less emotionally stable, could prefer to telecommute because it allows them to avoid the anxiety they could have with social gatherings (Clark et al., 2012).

Two personality traits outside of the big five, honesty and procrastination, are also predictors of telework success (O'Neill et al., 2014). O'Neill et al. (2014) explained that with the increased job performance associated with telework, also comes Cyberslacking. Cyberslacking is the use of ICT such as email and the Internet for personal activities instead of performing job duties (Hassan, Reza, & Farkhad, 2015). Honest employees who rarely procrastinate are less likely to engage in Cyberslacking activities (O'Neill et al., 2014).

Caillier (2014) explored how role clarity combined with the higher job satisfaction teleworkers reported related to job performance. Caillier developed three hypotheses for this research. The first hypothesis was that teleworking significantly impacts work effort. The second hypothesis was that teleworking improves role clarity, and thereby increases work effort. The third hypothesis was that teleworkers increased work effort because teleworking increases job satisfaction. Supervisors rely on task outcomes to manage their teleworking subordinates; therefore, teleworkers have a high degree of role clarity (Caillier, 2014). Caillier found that teleworkers had less work effort than nonteleworkers, even though teleworkers have clearer roles and higher job satisfaction. Caillier found that job satisfaction and role clarity did not increase teleworking job performance.

Teleworking Fears

Fear could be the first challenge to overcome when implementing teleworking. Maruyama and Tietze (2012) followed 394 people as they transformed from office-based workers to teleworkers. They compared the workers' expectations about telework with their practical knowledge. Maruyama and Tietze found that teleworkers expected greater negatives than what they encountered. Teleworkers also underestimated the positives that telework would provide.

Managers need to understand how their employees could view teleworking before implementing changes. They should manage expectations and fears. Maruyama and Tietze (2012) identified three distinct patterns of pre telework expectations and actual telework experiences. Teleworkers expected to have the flexibility to manage home life situations. Teleworkers, women, and sales personnel in particular, feared reduced visibility, promotions, and recognition.

Once managers addressed the fears and concerns of their employees, they need to develop a teleworking implementation strategy. Teh et al. (2013) said the first step toward implementation was the identification of issues such as information and communication technology, data security, and standardization. Next, organizations need to identify the task accomplished by teleworkers. The organizations also need to establish policies and guidelines for teleworking.

Managers should consider external forces when developing a teleworking implementation plan. The institutional barriers of tax policies and zoning regulations could be a significant impediment to teleworking (Alizadeh & Sipe, 2013). Alizadeh and Sipe (2013) conducted two case studies on institutional impediments to teleworking, one in Australia, and one in the United States. They selected cases with locations in master planned communities, and analyzed them using a global online travel agency database. Alizadeh and Sipe concluded that planners could increase teleworking by adding tax incentives and thoughtful planning of land usage.

In Iran, Valmohammadi (2012) found that a major barrier to teleworking was the fear of less socializing opportunities. Valmohammadi analyzed a sample of 190 participants from 28 public Iranian organizations. The results of the study showed that teleworking had enormous benefits from less absenteeism, improved job satisfaction, and increased continuity. However, numerous barriers that prevented many from teleworking. The fear of isolation and loss of social opportunities was a large barrier.

Social Interactions

One of the largest negatives associated with teleworking is the loss of social interactions (O'Neill et al., 2014). Employees use social interactions to build social capital and for knowledge transference (Korte & Lin, 2013). Social interactions also strengthen organizational commitment while decreasing feelings of isolation (Shaemi et al., 2011). Teleworkers experience isolation from their coworkers indicating that organizations with teleworkers could lose social capital, knowledge transference and organizational commitment (O'Neill et al., 2014).

Large parts of social interactions include nonconsequential talking. Nonconsequential talking could be about personal life, entertainment, sports, or gossip (Blithe, 2014). Blithe conducted a study on how teleworkers gossip and the impact it could have on an organization. Blithe conducted semistructured interviews with 16 participants. Blithe found that participants pointed out gossip in others, but not their own. Blithe indicated that teleworkers often felt guilty about gossiping because of the planned nature of telework gossip. Gossip in the workplace happens ad hoc and unplanned (Blithe, 2014).

Teleworkers interact with peers using ICTs, but this form of interaction reduces the ability to build strong professional relationships (Vayre & Pignault, 2014). Vayre and Pignault (2014) used the qualitative study method to examine the relationships that teleworkers form. They interviewed 24 teleworkers to gather data on teleworkers' family and professional relationships. Vayre and Pignault found that the physical separation from peers that teleworkers experienced increasing difficulty for teleworkers to build professional relationships. Many of the respondents explained that the qualities of faceto-face communication worked better than ICT communication.

Social capital. Employees gain acceptance, corporate culture, and training by interacting socially with their coworkers (Korte & Lin, 2013). Employees build social capital when they socialize with their coworkers. New employees in an organization often rely on organizational socialization as a critical part of the familiarization process. Korte and Lin (2013) called this process onboarding. While onboarding, new employees find mentors and peers to help them learn processes, understand the corporate culture, and share knowledge. Teleworkers have a reduced ability to socialize; therefore, they could find difficulty using social capital building techniques.

Employees understand the importance of social interactions as many weigh the potential loss on their decision on to telework or not (Wilton, Páez, & Scott, 2011). Wilton et al. (2011) said that the fear of isolation might be a primary factor for deciding

not to telework. Managers need to understand how any loss of social capital will affect their employees and their organization.

The loss of social capital for teleworkers could be an acceptable trade-off for better job performance (Fonner & Roloff, 2012). Fonner and Roloff (2012) acknowledged the importance of social interactions, but argued that the impact on teleworkers was marginal. They conducted a study using a sample of 89 teleworkers and 104 main office workers. They found that while employees working at the main office enjoy frequent interactions that provided meaningful knowledge transference with coworkers; these interactions often produce distractions (Fonner & Roloff, 2012). Teleworkers' communications are mostly business related, so they do not have these distractions. Teleworkers' high job satisfaction could be the result of effective communication free of the distracters that are inherent with face-to-face communication. Fonner and Roloff concluded that teleworkers maintained social interactions via IT.

Chen and McDonald (2015) found through their research that teleworkers could actually increase their social capital by creating an extensive network. Increased social capital included significant associations with increased job decision latitude (Van Bogaert, Kowalski, Weeks, Van Heusden, & Clarke, 2013). Chen and McDonald analyzed data from a national survey of more than 2000 participants. Participants in the survey provided information on how well they agreed to various subjects using a scale system. Some of the subjects included social capital, text message, instant messaging, and multiple team membership (Chen & McDonald, 2015). Chen and McDonald found that teleworkers, who used various ICT applications to develop a network of multiple team membership, increased their social capital.

Knowledge transfer. Coworkers share corporate knowledge through social interactions (Coenen & Kok, 2014). Knowledge transference is an important part of an organization's success; often promoted as a critical component of the firm's competitive advantage. Coenen and Kok (2014) stated that knowledge transference is a key factor in the developing and designing phase of innovative firms. Unfortunately, teleworkers were not in a position to participate in knowledge transference as easily as employees working in a traditional setting were. Coenen and Kok argued that firms might keep the same quality of knowledge sharing through the effective use of IT.

Teleworkers lose valuable tacit knowledge transference opportunities by not being in proximity with their coworkers. Tacit knowledge is information that employees learn through exposure (Majiros, 2013). Majiros (2013) explained that tacit knowledge is difficult to teach. Informal and unplanned communications are a source of valuable tacit knowledge sharing. Tacit knowledge sharing often comes in the form of stories about prior encounters (Arnett & Wittmann, 2014). These stories contain valuable information on past problems or situations complete with resolutions. Teleworkers receive and transmit knowledge mostly via information and communication technology applications (Chen & McDonald, 2015). Whereas, traditional office-based employees have direct face-to-face communication. Teleworkers usually do not engage in unplanned storytelling sessions while communicating using IT. Management should consider the potential loss of knowledge transfer when implementing telework because of the lack of proximity in social interactions.

Isolation. Isolated workers could feel ostracized by their coworkers (Robinson, O'Reilly, & Wang, 2013). Isolated workers such as teleworkers often miss many of the standard social interactions that other employees enjoy. Robinson et al. (2013) stated that feelings of isolation and ostracism increased because more employees are moving into telework arrangements.

The isolation that teleworkers experience could create an organizational subculture less hierarchical in nature (Harrington & Santiago, 2015). Harrington and Santiago (2015) conducted research using federal government employee participants. The sample of federal employees contained both managers and nonmanagers. Using a 5-Point Likert-type scale, they measured responses to questions about isolation, work-life quality, and organizational culture. Harrington and Santiago found that teleworkers did have a less hierarchical subculture than nonteleworkers. They also found that high levels of hierarchical values significantly correlated with higher quality of work-life. Harrington and Santiago argued that the isolation that teleworkers experienced altered their organizational culture and values.

ICT such as social media and synchronous communication could overcome teleworker isolation (Fonner & Roloff, 2012) by creating virtual spaces where teleworkers could socialize. Unfortunately, the increased social activity with these technologies also increases social interruptions. Using social media technologies could help decrease teleworker isolation, but could introduce many of the same distracters of the office-based workplace (Fonner & Roloff, 2012). Fonner and Roloff (2012) called the social media trade-off between reduced isolation and increased distractors the connectivity paradox. They created hypotheses based on their connectivity paradox theory and tested it with a sample of 89 teleworkers and 104 office based workers. They concluded that the results did not support their theory of a connectivity paradox because teleworkers did not have increased social connection with increased social media connectivity. However, Teleworkers did have more interruptions with increased connectivity (Fonner & Roloff, 2012).

A trend known as co-working could be a viable option to help alleviate the isolation of teleworkers. Groups of teleworkers working at the same facility are co-working. The teleworkers at co-working facilities could come from several different firms. Co-working businesses offer community workspaces for teleworkers. Many workers who can work anywhere, including at home, chose to pay to work at offices with other people in similar situations (Spinuzzi, 2012). Teleworkers often feel isolated, or they have trouble separating work from home life. Co-working allows them to have the freedom of telework, but gives them some of the qualities they miss when working from home.

With proper planning, libraries could become an attractive alternative co-working space for teleworkers who do not wish to rent workspace from co-working businesses (Bilandzic & Foth, 2013). Bilandzic and Foth (2013) observed and interviewed users at a bookless library space in Australia dedicated to facilitating the concept of co-working. The library used an open concept that allowed users to talk to each other while working.

Bilandzic and Foth suggested that libraries share information about users, so to help those with a common interest find each other thus increasing the social interaction potential.

Organizational commitment. The isolation that teleworkers often have could result in teleworkers having less organizational commitment. Organizational commitment remains one of the largest concerns about teleworking (Shaemi et al., 2011). Organizational commitment refers to the amount employees identify with their organization. Shaemi et al. (2011) explained that employees with strong organizational commitment feel sadness or a sense of loss when faced with the idea of leaving the organization. Employees with strong organizational commitment have feelings of attachment and obligation to the organization, so they buy into the organization's mission, vision, and goals.

Flexibility is an apparent factor for increasing organizational commitment with teleworkers. Galea et al. (2013) concluded that employees who had a choice of when and where they worked at home, satellite office, or main office had a higher sense of organizational commitment than employees who worked exclusively at home. Employees could gain organizational commitment when they have the flexibility to interact with coworkers whenever they feel the need.

High-intensity teleworkers had difficulty feeling loyal and attached to their firms. High-intensity telecommuters, defined by Belle, Burley, and Long (2015), are those who teleworked more than 2 days per week. Belle et al. argued that the lack of informal communication results in reduced organizational commitment. Employees use informal communication to build feelings of belonging and establish trust among individuals. Belle et al. conducted semistructured interviews with 10 high-intensity teleworking participants from different industries. They found that the level of informal communication was a predictor of organizational identification and commitment.

Belle et al. (2015) also studied the impact of high-intensity teleworking on organizational commitment. High-intensity teleworkers used a relationship between three constructs to gain or develop organizational commitment (Belle et al., 2015). Constructs included the telework plan, the type of work, and knowledge of the work (Belle et al., 2015). Teleworkers that have a good understanding of their job, and a good understanding of the organization they work for, have a better sense of organizational belonging (Belle et al., 2015).

Transition

In Section 1, I identified the general and specific business problems associated with teleworking in the U.S. federal government, and gave a detailed explanation of the framework for this study. Section 1 also included an extensive accounting of the review of the current literature. Section 2 includes a description in detail the method, design, population, sample and data collection plans for this study. Finally, in Section 3, I presented the findings from my research. Section 3 contained an analysis of the data, the implications for social change, and a recommendation for further study.

Section 2: The Project

Section 2 includes an in-depth explanation of the research method and design, role of the researcher, and data collection technique. I explain in this section the selection and use of the qualitative method with the case study design. Data collection included interviews, the OPM Telework Guide, the 2015 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, the NIST telework guide, and the OPM annual report on teleworking. Also discussed in this section is the ethical treatment of participants during research, and the reliability and validity of the study.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore strategies managers use to implement telework effectively. As of 2013, nearly 25% of U.S. employees performed a portion of their duties via teleworking (Greer & Payne, 2014). Telework opportunities in the U.S. federal government continue to increase because of new guidelines established in the Telework Enhancement Act of 2010 (Mahler, 2012). The research included data collection from U.S. federal government managers who implemented teleworking policies. The results of this study could contribute to social change by providing a better understanding of how to increase teamwork and communication with teleworking employees while preventing feelings of isolation.

Role of the Researcher

My primary role as researcher was to review current literature, develop interview questions, conduct interviews, analyze data, and report findings. Harland (2014) explained that a researcher conducting a case study should analyze and present a

narrative that accurately portrays the case. I followed the ethical principles of the Belmont Report as I conducted my research by treating participants with respect, protecting participants' privacy, minimizing potential harm, and ensuring that participants gave informed consent (DuBois et al., 2012). My knowledge of the topic of this study provided insight, as my supervisor teleworks 2 days per week. In addition, I am a federal U.S. government employee who works with teleworkers from other agencies.

As the researcher, I mitigated biases to ensure minimal impact on the study. An excellent technique to mitigate researcher bias with case studies is the use of multiple sources of data (Barratt, Choi, & Li, 2011). Barratt et al. (2011) explained that using multiple sources of data reduces interpretive bias. The collected data came from interviews, the OPM annual report to Congress on the status of telework, the 2015 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, the NIST telework guide, and the OPM Telework Guide. I also minimized biases while conducting interviews. The primary method for minimizing bias was the use of open-ended questions during interviews. Open-ended questions encourage participants to expound on details from their viewpoint (McIntosh & Morse, 2015). I created open-ended questions to elicit complete responses while also allowing for follow-up questions. Participants' responses to open-ended questions sometimes led the research in unexpected directions.

For this study, collecting data meant conducting interviews and reviewing documents. Researchers use the qualitative method with case study design to analyze multiple data sources such as interviews and document reviews to uncover a holistic

48

narrative of a case (Thomas, 2011). Interviewing is an excellent method for uncovering the views and perceptions of participants (McIntosh & Morse, 2015). The interviews were in-depth explorations of the strategies managers use to manage teleworking teams. In this case, my role as a researcher required accurate capture of data from the interviews.

Participants

The participants were managers of a U.S. federal agency in the Midwest region of the United States during 2015. These managers implemented a teleworking program for their teams. I gained contact information of several potential participants by using an acquaintance who worked at the subject federal agency. Potential participants who indicated their willingness to participate received an email version of the informed consent form (see Appendix A).

I used purposive sampling to find participants. Purposive sampling is a nonrandom sampling technique whereby researchers select participants based on predetermined criteria (Adler & Clark, 2014; Barratt, Ferris, & Lenton, 2015). Most researchers use purposive sampling when they need participants with specific knowledge (Elo et al., 2014). Random sampling would not have worked for this study because the participants had to meet the criteria of the study. Any data collected were for the sole purpose of this study and did not include information that could identify individual participants or the federal government agency. I saved all data on a flash drive and stored it in a locked desk drawer, where it will remain until destroyed after 5 years to protect the participants' privacy.

The number of participants in a study has to be large enough to represent the population but not so large that the research becomes impractical to complete (Elo et al., 2014). The correct sample size depends on when data collection reaches the point of saturation. Saturation happens when participants do not add new information to the conversation (Dworkin, 2012). Dworkin (2012) explained that saturation levels vary based on factors such as the homogenous level of the sample. I used the method proposed by Francis et al. (2010) to test for sample saturation.

Francis et al. (2010) called for establishing the minimum number of interviewees required for analysis and then specifying a number of additional participants to demonstrate saturation. The targeted number of participants for this study was 20. However, Elo et al. (2014) explained that it is better to conduct initial analysis to gauge sample saturation during data collection. After 10 participants, I suspected that the sample had reached saturation. I added two participants to test for saturation to ensure accuracy. The additional participants did not add new themes to the conversation. The sample size for this study was 12, including the two test samples.

Research Method and Design

The qualitative research method with case study design worked best for this study because the study was about the managers' observations. Qualitative research is an excellent method when the researcher seeks to analyze key insights that can only come from the personal perceptions of people (Birkinshaw et al., 2011). The participants for this study were managers of teleworking teams at a U.S. federal government agency located in the Midwest region of the United States. I interviewed 12 participants to gain insight into how federal managers implemented and supervised teleworking.

Research Method

Of the three possible research methods to use—qualitative, quantitative, or mixed method—qualitative was best for the purposes of this study. The qualitative method of research is a method that researchers use to understand the multiple perspectives of human beings experiencing the phenomenon of study (Groeneveld et al., 2015). Birkinshaw (2011) explained that the qualitative research method works best when a researcher is seeking to discover the reasoning behind individuals' actions within a business phenomenon over a period. Researchers using the qualitative research method describe a narrative based on findings from the opinions of the sampled participants (Gioia et al., 2013). Gioia et al. (2013) explained that the semistructured interview is an effective technique to collect the perceptions of participants. Participants in qualitative research give historical explanations about what they saw, did, and felt about the phenomenon during interviews or within focus groups (Groeneveld et al., 2015). Researchers using the qualitative research method can tell a story supported by data (Gioia et al., 2013). The qualitative method in this study helped in exploring strategies to manage interpersonal relationships, teamwork, and communication in teleworking organizations by analyzing multiple data points of one federal agency during 2015.

The discovery nature of the study did not lend itself to the quantitative research method. The quantitative research method works best with researchers who want to test hypotheses (Birkinshaw et al., 2011). Researchers using the quantitative method use statistical analysis of data to derive conclusions (Groeneveld et al., 2015). This form of deductive reasoning points to a singular truth of a topic (Groeneveld et al., 2015). Pettigrew (2013) explained that researchers using the quantitative method seek objective answers to questions of what, where, and when in relation to a topic.

Similarly, I did not use the mixed methods research method because as Venkatesh, Brown, and Bala (2013) explained, researchers using the mixed method use both quantitative and qualitative methods. Researchers using the mixed method take the best aspects of quantitative and qualitative methods and combine them. Venkatesh et al. stated that researchers might use the quantitative method to confirm a truth and the qualitative method to explore different perspectives, with both in the same study. However, the reasons that disqualified the quantitative method applied to the quantitative portion of the mixed method.

Research Design

Researchers use case study to gain an understanding of individuals and organizations within a social phenomenon (Yin, 2014). The case study design used with business studies allows researchers to study a phenomenon's effect in a real-world environment (Yin, 2014). Researchers use the case study design to explore and explain new concepts and theories of a phenomenon by studying in its natural environment (Barratt et al., 2011; Thomas, 2011). Barratt et al. (2011) explained that a *case* is a clearly defined instance or occurrence of the object of study. Ample precedent exists for using the case study design with teleworking research.

Ruppel, Gong, and Tworoger (2013) used the case study design to explore the effects of ICT on teleworkers' work-life balance. Alizadeh and Sipe (2013) conducted research on teleworking impediments by using the case study design. The goal was to explore strategies to manage interpersonal relationships, teamwork, and communication in a federal teleworking agency. I used the case study design because of the complexity of the phenomenon, the well-defined boundary of the case, and the exploratory and explanatory goal of the study.

Phenomenology is a qualitative-method design used to access the subjective perspectives of individuals experiencing a phenomenon (Englander, 2012). Researchers use phenomenological design to gain an understanding of individuals and organizations within a social phenomenon (Yin, 2010). Researchers often use phenomenological design for business studies because it allows researchers to study a phenomenon's effect on a real-world environment (Yin, 2014). Researchers use phenomenological design to explore the subjective descriptions that humans use to convey their perceptions (Englander, 2012). The phenomenological design did not meet the needs of this study because of the study's holistic scope in understanding this understudied issue.

With the ethnography design, researchers observe participants for a long period to understand every aspect of the topic (SedImair et al., 2012). SedImair et al. (2012) offered anthropology and sociology as excellent disciplines for the use of ethnography. Researchers from these disciplines can use ethnography to embed themselves into the culture of the target of their study. My intent was not to embed mysef into the culture of the sample population participants.

Population and Sampling

The population for this study included U.S. federal government managers with experience in implementing teleworking policies by allowing at least a portion of their employees to telework. The participants were employees of a federal government agency located in the Midwest region of the United States. The sample included 12 participants. I conducted interviews at a mutually agreed-upon location with each participant. The locations were quiet and comfortable to ensure a positive environment to conduct effective interviews. Locations included libraries and conference rooms.

I used purposive sampling to recruit participants for this study. Participants in the study managed a team with teleworkers; by targeting this population, I sought to capture a representation of the federal government's teleworking managers. Purposive sampling is a nonrandom sampling technique that researchers use to study specific elements (Adler & Clark, 2014; Barratt et al., 2015). Purposive sampling is an excellent technique for researchers who require participants, who have specific knowledge about the studied case (Elo et al., 2014). For this study, the specific elements were U.S. federal government managers of a team that had teleworkers during 2015.

The sample size should be large enough to achieve reliability and validity without going beyond the point of saturation (Elo et al., 2014). The correct sample size in a qualitative study depends on when data collection reaches the point of saturation. Saturation happens when additional interviews add no new information to the conversation (Dworkin, 2012). Dworkin (2012) explained that the saturation level varies based on factors such as the homogeneity level of the sample. I used the method proposed by Francis et al. (2010) to test for sample saturation. Francis et al. (2010) called for specifying a number of additional samples to test for saturation. The initial target number was a placeholder to prepare a number of participants because, as Elo et al. (2014) explained, researchers identify saturation as they approach it when conducting analysis during data collection. I believed that I had reached data saturation at 10 interviews. I interviewed two additional participants to test for data saturation. I did not discover new themes with the two additional interviews, indicating that the sample had reached data saturation.

Ethical Research

The goal of this study was to explore the strategies that U.S. federal government managers used to implement and oversee teleworking policies. No physical risks existed for participants, as they simply answered questions in interviews. However, ethical research requires researchers to obtain informed consent from participants before interviews begin (DuBois et al., 2012; Lorell, Mikita, Anderson, Hallinan, & Forrest, 2015; Taiwo & Panas, 2013). All participants for this study received a written consent form via email asking them to read and consent by replying before the start of each interview (see Appendix A). The written consent form included information indicating that participation in the study would remain confidential. No participants received paid incentives for this study. The consent form also informed participants that they could withdraw from the study at any time before or during the interview. Participants could also refuse to answer any or all questions. Researchers should not collect sensitive identifying characteristics unless they are essential components of the research (DuBois et al., 2012; Morse & Coulehan, 2015; Saunders, Kitzinger, & Kitzinger, 2015). This study did not include identifying information on participants or the federal government agency where they worked. I will protect participants' information by storing transcripts, purged of identifying characteristics such as names, race, age, and gender, in a password-protected flash drive locked in a drawer for 5 years, at which time I will destroy the flash drive using a shredder.

Data Collection Instruments

As the primary data instrument, I used semistructured interviews. Researchers using semistructured interviews can stray from scripted questions to ask probing followup questions to gather further information (Doody & Noonan, 2013). Unlike with unstructured interviews, researchers using semistructured interviews can focus on a theme or topic (Rabionet, 2011). However, Rabionet (2011) explained that researchers have freedom to allow interviewees to tell a complete story. The semistructured interview is one of the best tools for researchers to elicit the entire narrative about the perceptions of participants (Rowley, 2012). For the purposes of this study, interviews used the series of questions found in Appendix B.

Different methods increase the reliability and validity of interviews. An important method to achieve reliability and validity is recording interviews. Recorded interviews improve reliability and validity because researchers can continuously check recordings for accuracy (Al-Yateem, 2012). Yin (2014) stated that researchers enhance

the reliability and validity of case studies when they use multiple data sources for triangulation. I triangulated data by analyzing the results of the interviews, the 2015 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, the OPM Telework Guide, the OPM 2013 Status of Telework Annual Report to Congress, and the NIST telework guide. I further enhanced reliability and validity of the interviews by carefully reviewing the transcripts and through the use of member checking.

Data Collection Technique

After contacting participants via telephone, potential participants who indicated their willingness to participate received an email version of the Informed Consent form (see Appendix A). The interviews took place at a mutually agreed upon location. Participants understood that the interviews would not go over 30 minutes unless they chose to extend the time, and that they could exit the interview at any time. None of the interviews exceeded 30 minutes. I conducted semistructured interviews using the 11 interview questions located in Appendix B. I created the interview questions using information gained from the review of the literature. A recording device captured the audio from the interviews. Researchers can use interview recordings as a valuable tool for analyzing data (Al-Yateem, 2012). I created transcripts of the interviews in a Microsoft Word document using the recorded data, removing all items that could identify the participant or the participant's organization.

Many advantages exist regarding the use of semistructured interviews for research. Researchers use semistructured interviews because of allowing for follow-up questions (Cachia & Millward, 2011). Researchers use interviews to uncover perceptions of participants (Cachia & Millward, 2011; Rowley, 2012). Rowley (2012) explained that questionnaires work best when researchers want a large sample from the population, but researchers obtain a better understanding of participant's perceptions through interviews. Researchers gain significant advantages by conducting interviews such as the ability to ask detailed questions as well as follow-up questions (Doody & Noonan, 2013). Participants expanded or clarified answers they previously gave with the follow-up questions I used. Doody and Noonan (2013) further explained that researchers might establish a bond with participants giving them the ability to ask follow-up questions for clarity. The disadvantages of interviews are that they could be expensive, invasive, and protracted (Doody & Noonan, 2013).

I used member checking during this study. Member checking is a process where the researcher validates their understanding of the interview by checking with the participant (Harvey, 2015). I contacted each participant to ensure my understanding of various themes each presented aligned with the message they conveyed.

Data Organization Technique

The primary sources for data collection came from interviews, the 2015 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, the OPM Telework Guide, the OPM 2013 Status of Telework Annual Report to Congress, and the NIST telework guide. Gioia et al. (2013) explained that valid meticulous qualitative research starts with careful organization of the collected data and converting of all data into five Microsoft Word files named after the data source titled: interviews, the 2015 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, the OPM Telework Guide, the OPM 2013 Status of Telework Annual Report to Congress, and the NIST telework guide. The interview document included headings to identify each interviewee by a number such as manager one (M1).

I used coding to organize the data because as Campbell et al. (2013) said, this strategy helps researchers discover themes. Researchers using the coding technique for data organization take raw data and organize it in a form for easier analysis (Pierre & Jackson, 2014; Rosenfeld, Gatten, & Scales, 2013). I color coded each data source based on themes uncovered from the analysis. I used NVivo[™] to organize the themes from the telework guides, OPM report, interviews, and Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey. This organizational technique allowed the cross-analysis of data from all sources, and an analysis of each source individually. I saved the transcripts along with the NVivo[™] coded data on a password protected flash drive to be stored in a locked desk for 5 years, and scheduled for destruction after that.

Data Analysis

Triangulation is a method to ensure the reliability, confirmability, and credibility of the research (Houghton, Casey, Shaw, & Murphy, 2013). I used methodological triangulation for this study. Methodological triangulation is a method where researchers improve reliability and validity by using multiple sources of data (Bekhet & Zauszniewski, 2012; Wijnhoven, 2012). For this study, triangulation meant using five data sources: (a) interviews, (b) the 2015 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, (c) the OPM Telework Guide, (d) the OPM 2013 status of telework report, and (e) the NIST telework guide. I analyzed the data from all sources individually and comparatively, which improved academic rigor, reliability, and validity. I used NVivo[™] to help me code raw data, and organize into themes. Campbell et al. (2013) explained that the coding strategy is a valuable analysis tool for researchers to discover themes. Researchers using the coding technique for data analysis take raw data and organize it into themes (Pierre & Jackson, 2014; Rosenfeld, Gatten, & Scales, 2013). I used NVivo[™] to find emerging themes from the telework guides, OPM report, interviews, and Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey. NVivo[™] is a software application that allows researchers to code themes for easier analysis. Woods et al. (2015) said that software analysis tools could assist researchers in obtaining a deeper analysis of collected data. With NVivo[™] I grouped the coded data into themes.

The identification of themes continued from the interviews and other data sources, followed by a thorough analysis using the socio-technical conceptual framework. Davis et al. (2014) explained that the socio-technical framework is an excellent tool for analyzing the effects technology, procedures, and environment have on employee behaviors. Furthermore, the framework also helps researchers explore the effect employee behaviors have on technology, procedures, and environment (Anable, Brand, Tran, & Eyre, 2012; Bélanger et al., 2012).

Reliability and Validity

Traditionally researchers should present information to explain the reliability and validity of their research (Akerlind, 2012). However, Akerlind (2012) explained that reliability and validity are objective concepts, where most qualitative research is subjective in nature. Reliability refers to the repeatability and consistency of the research (Akerlind, 2012). Validity refers to how well the research represents the topic (Akerlind,
2012). Reliability, validity, along with objectivity are similar to the more subjective terms of credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability often used with qualitative research (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011).

Reliability

The terms dependability and confirmability are qualitative terms that are similar to the objective terms reliability and objectivity used in quantitative research (Petty, Thomson, & Stew, 2012; Schreiber, 2013). The achievement of dependability and confirmability comes from identifying and justifying all research methods and strategies (Yilmaz, 2013). A description of the research provides readers of the study the ability to trace the research (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011). For this study, the achievement of dependability and confirmability came from a detailed description of the research question, conceptual framework, assumptions, limitations, and delimitations, role of the researcher, participants, research method, research design, data collection, and data analysis. This information ensured that future readers would have a record of the process used to create this study.

Member checking further enhances dependability. Member checking is a process where the researcher validates their understanding of the interview by checking with the participant (Harvey, 2015). After completion of all interviews I contacted each manager again for member checking. Harvey (2015) explained that member checking helps researchers clarify understanding of ideas that interviewees conveyed. During this process I gave my synthesis of the information from the transcripts to each participant, and asked if this was a correct interpretation of their ideas. I gave participants an opportunity to clarify or correct any misunderstandings from my synthesis. Each manager affirmed that I synthesized the information correctly.

Validity

Credibility is the subjective equivalent of internal validity in qualitative research (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011). Credibility refers to the trustworthiness of the research (Petty et al., 2012; Yilmaz, 2013). Credibility in this study occurred by accurately presenting a representation of the data collected. Credibility started by recording the interviews. Recorded interviews improve credibility because researchers can continuously check recordings for accuracy as they create transcripts (Al-Yateem, 2012).

Methodological triangulation further enhances credibility. Methodological triangulation is a method that helps improve the rigor of qualitative research by comparing and contrasting data from different sources (Bekhet & Zauszniewski, 2012; Houghton et al., 2013). The additional sources of data used in this study were the 2015 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, the OPM Telework Guide, the OPM 2013 Status of Telework Annual Report to Congress, and the NIST telework guide. The relevant data included guides that U.S. federal employees could follow, and information on the status of federal telework.

I further achieved credibility by ensuring a saturated sample. Saturation happens when adding additional participants do not add new information (Dworkin, 2012). I used the method proposed by Francis et al. to test for sample saturation. Francis et al. (2010) called for establishing the number of samples required for analysis, and then specifying a number of additional samples to demonstrate saturation. I chose 20 as my initial target number of participants, but I confirmed saturation at 12 interviews.

The external validity equivalent in qualitative research is transferability (Petty et al., 2012; Thomas & Magilvy, 2011). Transferability happens when the findings from a study apply to other populations under similar circumstances (Petty et al., 2012; Yilmaz, 2013). Researchers achieve transferability through thorough descriptions of the population, sample, geographical location, and circumstances of the study. Federal government managers of teleworking teams comprised the population of this study. A thorough description of the case gives future researchers the information they need to determine the transferability of this study.

Transition and Summary

Section 2 included a comprehensive explanation the plan to conduct research for this study. I identified the population, sampling technique, and data collection techniques. Also included was an extensive section explaining the ethical research along with the methods for enhancing reliability and validity. The focus for Section 3 includes the actual outcomes of the research including findings, implications, and reflections. Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore strategies managers use to implement teleworking effectively. I conducted semistructured interviews with 12 managers of a federal agency located in the Midwest region of the United States. These managers supervised employees who teleworked. I identify participants with a number assigned to each, from M1 to M12. I validated the information received from the interviews by using member checking with each interviewee. I used NVivo[™] to help code the interviews and triangulation data. During this process, 10 themes emerged that I present below.

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question for this study was the following: What strategies do managers use to implement telework effectively? I conducted semistructured interviews with a saturated sample of participants as my first data collection technique. Trotter (2012) explained that researchers use saturation for samples when seeking to uncover themes. I used the purposive sampling technique to find participants who matched the study criteria and ultimately reached sample saturation.

Next, I conducted analyses of the data using NVivo[™]. I coded similar convergences of ideas into areas of the application known as *nodes*. For this study, nodes refer to collections of similar ideas. I combined the nodes under the following 10 themes: (a) group meetings, (b) knowledge-sharing networks, (c) management of teleworkers, (d) teleworker agreements, (e) teleworker equipment, (f) challenge of team building, (g) telework as a reward, (h) limitation on days teleworked, (i) training, and (j) flexibility of

teleworkers. Table 2 depicts the number of participants contributing to each theme.

Table 2

Themes	# of participants to offer	% of participants to
	this perception	offer this perception
Group meetings	12	100%
Knowledge-sharing networks	12	100%
Management of teleworkers	12	100%
Teleworker agreements	12	100%
Teleworker equipment	12	100%
Challenge of team building	10	83%
Telework as a reward	10	83%
Limitation on days teleworked	6	50%
Training	6	50%
Flexibility of teleworkers	5	42%

Number of Participants Contributing to Themes

Theme 1: Group Meetings

All managers interviewed used the group meeting as a formal method of intraorganizational communication. Some managers held group meetings weekly, others held them monthly, and some held them as needed. The managers used the group meetings to convey information on goals, roles, and vision. Most of the meetings were mandatory to ensure maximum attendance. Participant M1 used mandatory weekly group meetings to stress "commitment and support of organizational goals." Participant M10 held biweekly meetings to help build a sense of community within the team. Participant M11 said that giving praise and performance awards during group meetings helped to build organizational commitment by recognizing individuals among their peers. Participant M8 made similar comments when explaining the need to "give praise to the entire team, so everyone knows the quality of work being done." Consensus among all managers emerged that group meetings helped to recharge teleworkers' organizational commitment.

This finding aligned with the explanation by Allen et al. (2015) that the changes to communication caused by teleworking may have significant negative effects on organizations. This finding also aligned with the statement of Molina-Morales et al. (2014) that successful leaders promote team communication to enhance workplace relations. The managers in this study used group meetings to expand communication. This further aligns with the STS conceptual framework because, as Bélanger et al. (2012) stated, teleworkers introduce major communication changes to technical and social subsystems.

Theme 2: Knowledge-Sharing Networks

All of the managers during the interviews discussed using knowledge-sharing networks such as Microsoft's SharePoint for knowledge sharing and social interaction activities. Knowledge-sharing networks allowed team members to post important information that all team members could view. Participant M2 described the knowledge sharing network as "a Microsoft product that allows info sharing." As Participant M10 described them, knowledge-sharing networks were an important tool that allowed teammates "to share their knowledge with their peers." M4 said that Microsoft's SharePoint "allows for group collaborations." M4 further explained that SharePoint "allows for multiple team members to be editing and developing at the same time." The managers interviewed for this study used knowledge-sharing networks to improve knowledge-sharing opportunities for teleworkers. This finding aligned with the finding from Weber and Kim (2015) that the use of knowledge-sharing networks is an important strategy to increase social engagement, decrease isolation, and improve knowledge sharing for teleworkers. This further aligned with the finding in the OPM (2013) report in which 78% of federal teleworkers believed that their unit shared job knowledge.

Bélanger et al. (2012) explained that teleworking has the potential to decrease knowledge sharing through changes in the technical and social subsystems. Knowledge sharing changes because of the technology used to telework and a reduction in social interaction. Weber and Kim (2015) argued that knowledge-sharing networks improve knowledge sharing by increasing collaboration and socializing opportunities.

Theme 3: Management of Teleworkers

The management of teleworkers emerged as a major theme for this study. The data analysis revealed that many of the participant managers had found ways to manage the task performance of teleworkers successfully. Participant M1 used an ICT that allowed the ability to "see what everyone is working on at any given time." This ICT gave real-time updates on the progress of the tasks. Participant M11 used similar technology to monitor the performance of tasks in progress. Participant M2 required teleworkers to document their activities as they performed them. Participant M2 further monitored availability using the organization's IM tool. Participant M5 said that "there has to be some micro-managing" of teleworkers to ensure that they get the job done.

This finding did not align with Beham et al. (2015) who explained that managers could not manage tasks and therefore had to manage results of teleworkers. This finding also did not align with Waters's (2015) argument that managers should spend more time managing teleworker outcomes instead of teleworker tasks.

Half of the managers interviewed used the results management technique. Participant M3 gave teleworkers leeway to complete tasks without direct supervision, only getting involved as required. Participant M2 managed the outputs of teleworkers looking for evidence of quality and completeness. Participant M10 also managed outcomes by trusting teleworkers to complete assignments. Participant M10 further explained the importance of giving teleworkers "the tools to do the job then get out of the way and let them do the job." Teleworkers should be able to work without direct supervision (OPM, 2011).

Many of the managers expressed the importance of supervisor communication for managing teleworkers. Participant M8 tried to contact teleworkers daily on an informal basis just "to see how they are doing." Participant M8 further explained, "communication should be regular." Another manager, Participant M7, also contacted teleworkers daily. This manager tried to ensure that teleworkers knew that they could make contact for help, or just to get managerial encouragement. Nine of the 12 managers explained that communication lines should remain open even with the separation that comes with teleworking employees. Many of the managers used IM to augment telephone conversations and to replace the informal nature of much of office face-to-face communication. Some managers required teleworkers to post contact information on their office workspace to ensure that nonteleworking coworkers could communicate as well. Participant M1 explained that supervisors' communications should involve teleworkers' total experience throughout the teleworking process. This finding aligned with Greer and Payne's (2014) finding that supervisors require excellent communication skills when managing teleworkers. Federal managers should facilitate methods that allow effective communication with teleworkers (OPM, 2011).

Theme 4: Telework Agreements

All of the managers spoke of having telework agreements with their employees. Managers during the interview explained that the telework agreement is a written understanding between the manager and employee on when the teleworker could telework, and what the expectations are while teleworking. Participant M11 said that it was important to place procedures in the telework agreement. Participant M4 added that the telework agreement lists the days to telework and the ICTs used for teleworking. Participant M1 used the telework agreement process to talk with employees about the workload and performance expected during teleworking.

This finding aligned with the OPM (2013) report that telework agreements are a requirement before any federal employee teleworks. This finding further aligned with Ojala et al. (2014), who explained that telework agreements help managers and employees establish a foundation on which teleworking works for all parties concerned. Telework agreements reduce negative impacts on the environment, technical, and social subsystems of STS by outlining, as OPM (2013) described, when and where to telework, along with goals and responsibilities.

Theme 5: Teleworker Equipment

All 12 of the managers and all of the collected data mentioned the importance of properly equipped teleworkers. The managers explained that teleworking was possible because of technology. Therefore, the type of technology and equipment used is critical for success. Managers described the use of various ICTs during the interviews. Participant M2 stated the importance of supplying teleworkers with the tools required to accomplish the mission. The most common ICT tools that managers said teleworkers used included email, telephone, laptop computers, instant messaging, knowledge-sharing networks, and virtual private networks (VPN). The instant messaging (IM) tool that managers said their teleworkers used had many beneficial aspects for both employees and managers. Participant M3 said that the IM tool allowed managers and coworkers to know when teleworkers teleworked and their availability. Participant M4 described IM as a great tool that allowed instant informal communication. Participant M4 stated that the tool also included features such as a shared whiteboard for brainstorming sessions and shared desktops for real-time collaboration.

Five of the managers expressed a desire to have better video conferencing. Specifically, these managers wanted to have a feature added to the IM tool that allowed video chat in a manner similar to Apple FaceTime and Skype. The managers felt that this would reduce feelings of isolation and provide another forum for formal and informal communication. Participant M12 said that this could give an added managerial tool that would give managers more face-to-face communication with teleworkers. The telework equipment finding aligned with Meshur (2015), who indicated that a key step in the teleworker implementation process involved an assessment of required equipment. This finding further aligned with Cohen et al. (2015), who stated that teleworkers require tools from ICT equipment to accomplish their tasks away from their traditional office space. Deficient equipment was a major barrier to the successful implementation of teleworking for some federal managers (OPM, 2013).

Bélanger et al. (2012) explained that the technical subsystem in teleworking organizations often refers to the ICTs teleworkers require while teleworking. These ICTs facilitate teleworking, but they also affect the environment and social subsystem of the STS system. The managers in this study used ICTs to implement teleworking and to help minimize negative effects on the social subsystem.

Theme 6: Challenge of Team Building

During the interviews, 10 of the managers expressed team building as a challenge and offered strategies to overcome the problem. Participant M10 described a team as a community. Participant M10 said that the "challenge is how to build this sense of community with people who see each other infrequently." Participant M10 also noted that building the community takes time "but it is well worth it." Participant M10 further explained that a portion of the team took part in an offsite team-building exercise on the same day as the interview. Participant M2 described building the team concept into the process by increasing the participation of teammates. Participant M12 encouraged subordinates to complete tasks as a team to use the skill sets of all. This finding aligned with the OPM (2013) report finding that some managers deny teleworking opportunities because of the potential negative impact on teams. This further aligned with Allen et al. (2015) who found that managers often find difficulty in building teams with teleworkers. This also aligns with Bélanger et al. (2012) who explained that teleworking may have a negative impact on relationships within the STS social subsystem and therefore may affect teams. Team building may be a challenge because teleworkers often experience reduced relationships (Fonner & Roloff, 2012).

Theme 7: Telework as a Reward

During the interviews, 10 of the 12 managers said they used telework as a reward for high performance. Participant M1 used telework as "value added work for high performers." Participant M1 explained, "telework is not a right, the privilege must be earned by being a high performer." Participant M10 added that teleworking works as a retention tool because of the time and money teleworkers save. Participant M5 claimed, "the ability to do telework is a job satisfaction motive," adding that teleworking "saves wear and tear on your car."

This finding aligned with a finding in the OPM (2013) report that telework is an excellent tool to reward and recruit top performers. This further aligned with data from the 2015 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey (2015) that indicated that federal employees have high satisfaction with telework programs. This also aligned with Schulte's (2015) explanation that teleworking has many rewarding aspects such as flexibility, autonomy, no commute, and an informal dress code.

Theme 8: Limitations on Days Teleworked

Some of the data collected suggested that putting limitations on the number of days employees may telework helps to mitigate isolation problems. Half of the managers interviewed created a policy that required teleworkers to be in the office a set number of days per week. These set numbers ranged from 1 to 3 days a week. Participant M1 explained, "teleworkers should not be out of the office more than 2 days a week [because] this keeps everyone current." Participant M10 mentioned putting together a team to create a policy for teleworking. This team "came up with the need to come into the office twice weekly" to ensure that they could socialize with teammates.

Another strategy that went along with limiting days per week for teleworking was having mandatory in-the-office days. To facilitate team building, training, and facetime, Participant M5 required all employees to be in the office on Tuesdays and Thursdays. Participant M6 required everyone to be in the office on Fridays with the understanding that other mandatory in-the-office days could happen as necessary. Placing some limitations on telework was an important strategy to improve organizational commitment and reduce isolation while still giving teleworkers flexibility.

The organizational documents I reviewed aligned with the limitation-on-daysteleworked strategy because, in 2012, 68% of all federal teleworkers worked 2 days a week or less (OPM, 2013). My review of the organizational documents showed that the U.S. federal government management allows full-time teleworking, but most employees telework on a part-time basis (OPM, 2011). This finding further aligned with Van Yperen et al. (2014) who found that the number of days teleworkers teleworked related directly to the negative impacts teleworkers could experience. This finding also aligns with the STS framework because, as Bentley et al. (2016) said, teleworking could have negative effects on the social subsystem of an organization.

Theme 9: Training

Six of the managers noted the importance of training for teleworkers. Participant M4 recommended that all employees receive adequate training before allowing any employee to start teleworking. Participant M4's organization used computerized training for teleworking employees that stressed responsibilities, requirements, and expectations. Participant M6 said that to have high performing teleworkers "training is the key." Participant M4 noted that employees received "computerized training that details the teleworking responsibilities, requirements, and expectations" before they could telework. Another manager, Participant M7, noted the criticality for success in "training potential teleworkers."

The managers' emphasis on training aligned with the triangulation data because training is a requirement for all federal employees who wish to telework (OPM, 2011). The training finding further aligned with Belle et al. (2015) and Meshur (2015) who indicated that managers and subordinates need extensive telework training concerning essential skills such as communication. This also aligned with Naser et al. (2015) who explained that well-trained employees have the skills to perform with less supervision.

Theme 10: Flexibility of Teleworkers

Five of the managers noted the importance of giving flexibility to subordinates. The first act of flexibility given to federal employees is the choice of teleworking. Participant M4 offered the opportunity to telework to all subordinates, but worked with each individually to determine the suitability. Participant M6 noted, "teleworking is a personal choice" with some preferring not to participate in the program. Some managers further increased flexibility by allowing employees to choose when they wanted to telework. Participant M10 gave subordinates "control of their work schedules," and participant M12 added that flexibility helped improve job satisfaction.

The finding that telework flexibility improves job satisfaction aligns with the finding of Greer and Payne (2014) who noted that the retention of employees improved when given the flexibility to choose to telework. These findings also align with Anderson et al. (2015), who explained that flexibility helped improve the sense of control and well-being with employees. This also aligned with a finding in the OPM (2013) report that the ability to choose whether to telework or not increased job satisfaction and well-being. This further aligned with Coenen and Kok (2014) who said that telework flexibility has numerous positive impacts including better productivity, job satisfaction, and better work-life balance.

Applications to Professional Practice

This doctoral study included an examination of the strategies U.S. federal managers used for their teleworking programs; the findings could also apply to other organizations in the public sector. Telework arrangements increase every year because of the potential benefits, and managers are a critical success factor (Beham et al., 2015). The managers interviewed for this study conveyed strategies that federal managers could use to implement or enhance their telework programs. Mahler (2012) noted that many federal managers hesitate to allow employees to telework because of perceived negatives. This study could give hesitant managers a strategic roadmap to telework implementation.

OPM (2011) showed that managers in the U.S. federal government in 2011 tended to implement telework with little planning based on employee situation. However, evidence existed in 2013 pointing to an increased usage of teleworking as a strategic initiative to improve job performance and decrease employee turnover (OPM, 2013). The strategic application of telework benefits employees, organizations, and society (Greer & Payne, 2014). The strategies explored in this study could encourage managers to take more of a strategic view when considering telework implementation.

Implications for Social Change

The implications for social change are many because the U.S. federal government could save up to \$12 billion dollars a year if all eligible federal employees teleworked (Denison et al., 2014). Perhaps more importantly, Denison et al. (2014) explained that teleworking reduces greenhouse gases, improves job satisfaction, and provides government continuity. The potential for teleworking to help achieve sustainability goals clearly demonstrated implications for social change (Zhu & Mason, 2014).

Teleworking remains an important sustainability tool for many organizations (Mehta & Chugan, 2015). President Obama signed an executive order mandating that federal agencies implement sustainability plans to decrease greenhouse gas emissions (OPM, 2013). Managers in some federal agencies already include teleworking as part of their sustainability initiatives (OPM, 2013). Additionally, public organizations could use sustainability strategically to gain competitive advantage (Mehta & Chugan, 2015). The

strategies identified in this study could offer managers additional tools to implement better-teleworking programs, and thereby help to achieve sustainability goals.

Recommendations for Action

The managers interviewed for this study were aware of the potential negative aspects of teleworking. Each devised strategies to mitigate the negatives and enhance the positives. As Dahlstrom (2013) explained, teleworkers require a sense of structure to keep them committed to the organization, the mission, and immediate tasks. Managers could adapt and implement the following strategies to help implement telework policies successfully.

Managers could limit the number of days employees telework to increase socializing opportunities. As discussed in the literature review section, high-intensity teleworkers experienced higher levels of isolation and reduced organizational commitment (Belle et al., 2015; Fay & Kline, 2011). Managers could ensure that all of their employees work in the office on the same day each week.

Managers could increase the flexibility of teleworking to allow teleworkers to choose when they want to work at the office or home. Managers noted flexibility to be a positive telework enhancer. Employees with flexibility could decide to work at the office when they want to socialize.

Teleworkers should receive training to increase the potential for positive outcomes. I discovered during the literature review that the training of both managers and subordinates helped improve outcomes (Belle et al., 2015; Meshur, 2015). The U.S.

federal government requires that all teleworkers receive interactive telework training (OPM, 2013). However, public industry could also use this strategy as a best practice.

I recommend managers initiate team building strategies based on the interviews and the literature review. Managers face challenges to team building with teleworkers (Bosch-Sijtsema & Haapamäki, 2014; Stryker et al., 2012). Participant M10 mentioned trying to build a sense of community with employees as a team building strategy. The team building strategies could be informal socializing events, or formal brainstorming sessions.

Managers could implement teleworking strategically by using teleworking as a reward for excellent performance, and as an improvement to job satisfaction. Teleworkers typically have higher job satisfaction and better work-life balance than nonteleworkers (Caillier, 2014; Fonner & Roloff, 2012; Valmohammadi, 2012). During interviews, 83% of managers mentioned that they use teleworking as a performance reward.

Managers should improve intraorganizational communication with teleworkers. Intraorganizational communication included the use of group meetings to inform teleworkers about the roles, goals, and vision of the organization. All of the managers interviewed for this study used strategies to bring both teleworkers and nonteleworkers together for group meetings. Intraorganizational communication also included peer-topeer communication to enhance knowledge sharing.

Teleworkers should have the equipment required to telework successfully. During the interviews, managers expressed the importance of ICT tools needed by teleworkers. The manager and teleworker should list the required ICT tools for teleworking in a telework agreement.

I recommend that before managers allow employees to telework they initiate a telework agreement. The telework agreement acted as a contract between employee and manager outlining the expectations, communication strategy, and required tools to telework successfully. Managers in the federal government should complete telework agreements before allowing employees to telework (OPM, 2013). Public sector managers could also use telework agreements as a best practice.

Not all employees have the characteristics for successful telework. Additional recommendations, based on interviews and the literature review, include that managers select potential teleworkers based on individual abilities. After telework selection, managers should take the time to communicate with teleworkers on a regular basis. Many managers during the interviews stated they contact their teleworkers on a daily basis.

I recommend that managers use a combination of task and results-based supervision. During the literature review, I found evidence indicating that the resultsoriented supervision technique produced the best results (Dahlstrom, 2013; Madlock, 2012). However, 50% of the managers used results-oriented supervision, and the other 50% used task-oriented supervision. The managers that used task-oriented supervision explained that using current ICTs allowed them to manage tasks in real time much as they do with office based employees. A combination of these two styles could improve outcomes. The strategies uncovered during this study could be beneficial to managers seeking to implement teleworking policies, and to managers who already have teleworkers. Leadership abilities of managers lead to successful telework programs (Beham et al., 2015). The important themes presented in this study could improve managers' leadership skills with their teleworkers.

Recommendations for Further Research

Some of the managers interviewed for this study employed limitation tactics to mitigate potential negative effects of teleworking. Researchers could use this information to explore strategies managers use to address issues that could occur with high-intensity teleworkers. There is a possibility that a different set of strategies exist that managers should use to effectively manage high-intensity teleworkers.

Organizational commitment was another interesting finding during the interviews. Managers acknowledged that organizational commitment was a worry, but that their employees remained committed because of the importance of their mission. The reasons could include that public employees start with a higher sense of organizational commitment than their private employee counterparts do. Further investigation by researchers could explore the levels of organizational commitment between public and private employees.

Because of time constraints, I did not observe teleworkers in their homes, nor did I use focus groups with teleworkers and managers. Future recommendations include that researchers embed themselves to watch how teleworkers perform their duties while teleworking. Researchers could also facilitate focus groups of managers and teleworkers to help gauge the effectiveness of deployed teleworking strategies.

Reflections

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore strategies federal managers use to implement effective teleworking strategies. I used semistructured interviews with open-ended questions combined with the methodological triangulation of federal documents to uncover strategies some managers currently use. The process was enlightening regarding the discovery of many strategies. Some of the strategies managers used complemented information gleaned from the literature review such as ICT usage, communication importance, team building, and training.

The NVivo[™] application was a useful tool in helping discover themes. Themes emerged that would otherwise have not been uncovered using manual coding techniques. The NVivo[™] also helped determine when the sample reached saturation. Recommendations include that future qualitative researchers consider NVivo[™], or a similar application to help with the analysis of their research.

Conclusion

Federal managers by U.S. federal law should offer teleworking opportunities to employees when possible (Denison et al., 2014). Subsequently, managers require effective strategies to manage these teleworkers. The study findings revealed many effective strategies used by these managers to provide potential learning and guidance for others. The detailed analysis of interviews of federal managers combined with methodological triangulation data from federal documents uncovered 10 themes. The themes were (a) group meetings, (b) knowledge-sharing networks, (c) management of teleworkers, (d) teleworker agreements, (e) teleworker equipment, (f) challenge of team building, (g) telework as a reward, (h) limitation on days teleworked, (i) training, and (j) flexibility of teleworkers. Based on these themes, managers could find strategies to start or improve teleworking policies because successful telework programs could improve sustainability, job performance, job satisfaction, and employee work-life balance.

References

Adler, E., & Clark, R. (2014). An invitation to social research: How it's done (5th ed.).Belmont, CA: Cengage Learning.

Agarwala, T., Arizkuren-Eleta, A., Del Castillo, E., Muñiz-Ferrer, M., & Gartzia, L.
(2014). Influence of managerial support on work–life conflict and organizational commitment: An international comparison for India, Peru and Spain. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 25, 1460–1483.
doi:10.1080/09585192.2013.870315

- Akerlind, G. S. (2012). Variation and commonality in phenomenographic research methods. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 31(1), 115–127. doi:10.1080/07294360.2011.642845
- Alizadeh, T., & Sipe, N. (2013). Impediments to teleworking in live/work communities:
 Local planning regulations and tax policies. *Urban Policy and Research*, *31*, 208–224. doi:10.1080/08111146.2013.779919
- Allen, T. D., Golden, T. D., & Shockley, K. M. (2015). How effective is telecommuting?
 Assessing the status of our scientific findings. *Psychological Science in the Public Interest*, 16, 40–68. doi:10.1177/1529100615593273

Al-Yateem, N. (2012). The effect of interview recording on quality of data obtained: A methodological reflection. *Nurse Researcher*, *19*(4), 31–35.
doi:10.7748/nr2012.07.19.4.31.c9222

Anable, J., Brand, C., Tran, M., & Eyre, N. (2012). Modelling transport energy demand:
A socio-technical approach. *Energy Policy*, *41*, 125–138.
doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2010.08.020

Anderson, A. J., Kaplan, S. A., & Vega, R. P. (2015). The impact of telework on emotional experience: When, and for whom, does telework improve daily affective well-being? *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 24, 882–897. doi:10.1080/1359432X.2014.966086

- Annabi, H., & McGann, S. T. (2013). Social media as the missing link: Connecting communities of practice to business strategy. *Journal of Organizational Computing and Electronic Commerce*, 23(1-2), 56–83.
 doi:10.1080/10919392.2013.748608
- Arnett, D. B., & Wittmann, C. M. (2014). Improving marketing success: The role of tacit knowledge exchange between sales and marketing. *Journal of Business Research*, 67, 324–331. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2013.01.018
- Balland, P.-A. (2012). Proximity and the evolution of collaboration networks: Evidence from research and development projects within the global navigation satellite system (GNSS) industry. *Regional Studies*, *46*, 741–756. doi:10.1080/00343404.2010.529121
- Barratt, M., Choi, T. Y., & Li, M. (2011). Qualitative case studies in operations management: Trends, research outcomes, and future research implications. *Journal of Operations Management*, 29, 329–342. doi:10.1016/j.jom.2010.06.002

Barratt, M. J., Ferris, J. A., & Lenton, S. (2015). Hidden populations, online purposive sampling, and external validity taking off the blindfold. *Field Methods*, 27, 3–21. doi:10.1177/1525822X14526838

Baxter, G., & Sommerville, I. (2011). Socio-technical systems: From design methods to systems engineering. *Interacting with Computers*, 23(1).
doi:10.1016/j.intcom.2010.07.003

- Bayrak, T. (2012). IT support services for telecommuting workforce. *Telematics and Informatics*, 29, 286–293. doi:10.1016/j.tele.2011.10.002
- Beham, B., Baierl, A., & Poelmans, S. (2015). Managerial telework allowance decisions:
 A vignette study among German managers. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 26, 1385–1406. doi:10.1080/09585192.2014.934894
- Bekhet, A., K., & Zauszniewski, J., A. (2012). Methodological triangulation: An approach to understanding data. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(2), 40–43. doi:10.7748/nr2012.11.20.2.40.c9442
- Bélanger, F., Watson-Manheim, M. B., & Swan, B. R. (2012). A multi-level sociotechnical systems telecommuting framework. *Behaviour & Information Technology*, 32(12), 1–23. doi:10.1080/0144929X.2012.705894
- Belle, S. M., Burley, D. L., & Long, S. D. (2015). Where do I belong? High-intensity teleworkers' experience of organizational belonging. *Human Resource Development International*, 18, 76–96. doi:10.1080/13678868.2014.979006

Bentley, T. A., Teo, S. T. T., McLeod, L., Tan, F., Bosua, R., & Gloet, M. (2016). The role of organisational support in teleworker wellbeing: A socio-technical systems approach. *Applied Ergonomics*, 52, 207–215. doi:10.1016/j.apergo.2015.07.019

Berger, R. (2015). Now I see it, now I don't: Researcher's position and reflexivity in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 15, 219–234. doi:10.1177/1468794112468475

- Berkowsky, R. W. (2013). When you just cannot get away. *Information, Communication & Society, 16*, 519–541. doi:10.1080/1369118X.2013.772650
- Bilandzic, M., & Foth, M. (2013). Libraries as co-working spaces: Understanding user motivations and perceived barriers to social learning. *Library Hi Tech*, *31*(2), 5–5. doi:10.1108/07378831311329040
- Birkinshaw, J., Brannen, M. Y., & Tung, R. L. (2011). From a distance and generalizable to up close and grounded: Reclaiming a place for qualitative methods in international business research. *Journal of International Business Studies*, 42, 573–581. doi:10.1057/jibs.2011.19
- Blithe, S. J. (2014). Creating the water cooler: Virtual workers' discursive practices of gossip. *Qualitative Research Reports in Communication*, 15, 59–65.
 doi:10.1080/17459435.2014.955593
- Bosch-Sijtsema, P. M., & Haapamäki, J. (2014). Perceived enablers of 3D virtual environments for virtual team learning and innovation. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 37, 395–401. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2014.04.035

- Cachia, M., & Millward, L. (2011). The telephone medium and semi-structured interviews: A complementary fit. *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management: An International Journal*, 6, 265–277.
 doi:10.1108/17465641111188420
- Caillier, J. G. (2012). The impact of teleworking on work motivation in a U.S. federal government agency. *American Review of Public Administration*, 42, 461–480. doi:10.1177/0275074011409394
- Caillier, J. G. (2013). Are teleworkers less likely to report leave intentions in the United States federal government than non-teleworkers are? *American Review of Public Administration*, 43(1), 72–88. doi:10.1177/0275074011425084
- Caillier, J. G. (2014). Do role clarity and job satisfaction mediate the relationship between telework and work effort? *International Journal of Public Administration*, 37, 193–201. doi:10.1080/01900692.2013.798813
- Campbell, D. R. (2013). Patent office honored as best place to work. *Public Manager*, 42(2), 57–60. Retrieved from http://www.astd.org/Publications/Magazines/The-Public-Manager
- Campbell, J. L., Quincy, C., Osserman, J., & Pedersen, O. K. (2013). Coding in-depth semistructured interviews: Problems of unitization and intercoder reliability and agreement. *Sociological Methods & Research*, *42*, 294–320. doi:10.1177/0049124113500475
- Chai, S., & Kim, M. (2012). A socio-technical approach to knowledge contribution behavior: An empirical investigation of social networking sites users.

International Journal of Information Management, 32, 118–126.

doi:10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2011.07.004

- Cha, K. J., & Cha, J. S. (2014). The common challenges to the successful implementation of smartwork program. *International Journal of Multimedia and Ubiquitous Engineering*, 9, 127–132. doi:10.14257/ij mue .2014 .9.2.12
- Chen, W., & McDonald, S. (2015). Do networked workers have more control? The implications of teamwork, telework, ICTs, and social capital for job decision latitude. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 59, 492–507. doi:10.1177/0002764214556808
- Choi, Y.-J., Ra, J., Shin, D., & Jung, Y.-G. (2012). The characteristics of smartwork security compare to traditional telework. *International Journal of Security and Its Applications*, 6, 463–468. Retrieved from http://www.sersc.org/journals/IJSIA/
- Clark, L. A., Karau, S. J., & Michalisin, M. D. (2012). Telecommuting attitudes and the "big five" personality dimensions. *Journal of Management Policy and Practice*, 13(3), 31–46. Retrieved from http://www.na-businesspress.com/jmppopen.html
- Coenen, M., & Kok, R. A. W. (2014). Workplace flexibility and new product development performance: The role of telework and flexible work schedules. *European Management Journal*, 32, 564–576. doi:10.1016/j.emj.2013.12.003
- Cohen, G., Blake, R. S., & Goodman, D. (2015). Does turnover intention matter?:
 Evaluating the usefulness of turnover intention rate as a predictor of actual turnover rate. *Review of Public Personnel Administration*, 0734371X15581850.
 doi:10.1177/0734371X15581850

- Cooke, G. B., Chowhan, J., & Cooper, T. (2014). Dialing it in: A missed opportunity regarding the strategic use of telework? *« Dialing It In »: Una Ocasión Perdida de Recurrir a La Utilización Estratégica Del Teletrabajo.*, *69*, 550–574. doi:10.7202/1026758ar
- Cooper, R., & Foster, M. (1971). Sociotechnical systems. *American Psychologist*, 26, 467–474. doi:10.1037/h0031539
- Cowan, L. D. (2014). E-leadership: leading in a virtual environment: Guiding principles for nurse leaders. *Nursing Economics*, 32, 312–322. Retrieved from http://www.nursingeconomics.net/cgi-bin/WebObjects/NECJournal.woa
- Cyphert, D., Wurtz, M. S., & Duclos, L. K. (2013). Curricular implications of virtual world technology: A review of business applications. *Business Communication Quarterly*, 76, 339–360. doi:10.1177/1080569912475208
- Dahlstrom, T. R. (2013). Telecommuting and leadership style. *Public Personnel Management*, 42, 438. doi:10.1177/0091026013495731
- Daim, T. U., Ha, A., Reutiman, S., Hughes, B., Pathak, U., Bynum, W., & Bhatla, A. (2012). Exploring the communication breakdown in global virtual teams. *International Journal of Project Management*, 30, 199–212.
 doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2011.06.004
- Dalpiaz, F., Giorgini, P., & Mylopoulos, J. (2013). Adaptive socio-technical systems: A requirements-based approach. *Requirements Engineering*, 18, 1–24. doi:10.1007/s00766-011-0132-1

- Davis, M. C., Challenger, R., Jayewardene, D. N. W., & Clegg, C. W. (2014). Advancing socio-technical systems thinking: A call for bravery. *Applied Ergonomics*, 45, 171–180. doi:10.1016/j.apergo.2013.02.009
- Denison, M. B., Banks, D., Bosley, E., Hyduke, B., James, K., Lefkowitz, E., ... Prochaska, G. (2014). Effective engagement strategies for an increasingly dispersed workforce. *Public Manager*, 43(3), 62–65. Retrieved from http://www.astd.org/Publications/Magazines/The-Public-Manager
- Donkor, A. K. (2013). Basic school leaders in Ghana: How equipped are they?
 International Journal of Leadership in Education, 18, 225–238.
 doi:10.1080/13603124.2013.817610
- Doody, O., & Noonan, M. (2013). Preparing and conducting interviews to collect data. *Nurse Researcher*, *20*(5), 28–32. doi:10.7748/nr2013.05.20.5.28.e327
- DuBois, J., M., Beskow, L., Campbell, J., Dugosh, K., Festinger, D., Hartz, S., ... Lidz,
 C. (2012). Restoring balance: A consensus statement on the protection of
 vulnerable research participants. *American Journal of Public Health*, *102*, 2220–
 2225. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2012.300757
- Dutcher, E. (2012). The effects of telecommuting on productivity: An experimental examination. The role of dull and creative tasks. *Journal of Economic Behavior,* & Organization, 84, 355–363. doi:10.1016/j.jebo.2012.04.009
- Dworkin, S. L. (2012). Sample size policy for qualitative studies using in-depth interviews. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *41*, 1319–1320. doi:10.1007/s10508-012-0016-6

- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014).
 Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *Sage Open*, 4(1), 1–10.
 doi:10.1177/2158244014522633
- Englander, M. (2012). The interview: Data collection in descriptive phenomenological human scientific research. *Journal of Phenomenological Psychology*, 43, 13–35. doi:10.1163/156916212x632943
- Fan, K. T., Chen, Y. H., Wang, C. W., & Chen, M. (2014). E-leadership effectiveness in virtual teams: Motivating language perspective. *Industrial Management & Data Systems*, 114, 421–437. doi:10.1108/IMDS-07-2013-0294
- Fay, M. J., & Kline, S. L. (2011). Coworker relationships and informal communication in high-intensity telecommuting. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, 39, 144–163. doi:10.1080/00909882.2011.556136
- Fay, M. J., & Kline, S. L. (2012). The influence of informal communication on organizational identification and commitment in the context of high-intensity telecommuting. *Southern Communication Journal*, 77, 61–76. doi:10.1080/1041794x.2011.582921
- Fonner, K. L., & Roloff, M. E. (2012). Testing the connectivity paradox: Linking teleworkers' communication media use to social presence, stress from interruptions, and organizational identification. *Communication Monographs*, 79, 205–231. doi:10.1080/03637751.2012.673000
- Fonner, K. L., & Stache, L. C. (2012). All in a day's work, at home: Teleworkers' management of micro role transitions and the work-home boundary. *New*

Technology, Work & Employment, 27, 242-257. doi:10.1111/j.1468-

005X.2012.00290.x

- Francis, J. J., Johnston, M., Robertson, C., Glidewell, L., Entwistle, V., Eccles, M. P., & Grimshaw, J. M. (2010). What is an adequate sample size?: Operationalising data saturation for theory-based interview studies. *Psychology & Health*, 25, 1229– 1245. doi:10.1080/08870440903194015
- Fujimoto, Y., Azmat, F., & Härtel, C. E. J. (2013). Gender perceptions of work-life balance: Management implications for full-time employees in Australia. *Australian Journal of Management*, *38*, 147–170. doi:10.1177/0312896212449828
- Galea, C., Houkes, I., & De Rijk, A. (2013). An insider's point of view: How a system of flexible working hours helps employees to strike a proper balance between work and personal life. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 25, 1090–1111. doi:10.1080/09585192.2013.816862
- Gálvez, A., Martínez, M. J., & Pérez, C. (2011). Telework and work-life balance: Some dimensions for organisational change. *Journal of Workplace Rights*, *16*, 273–297. doi:10.2190/wr.16.3-4.b
- Giaglis, G. M., & Spinellis, D. (2012). Division of effort, productivity, quality, and relationships in FLOSS virtual teams: Evidence from the freebsd project. *Journal* of Universal Computer Science, 18, 2625–2645. Retrieved from http://www.jucs.org/jucs_info/print

- Gioia, D. A., Corley, K. G., & Hamilton, A. L. (2013). Seeking qualitative rigor in inductive research: Notes on the Gioia methodology. *Organizational Research Methods*, 16, 15–31. doi:10.1177/1094428112452151
- Golden, T. D. (2012). Altering the effects of work and family conflict on exhaustion:
 Telework during traditional and nontraditional work hours. *Journal of Business* and Psychology, 27, 255–269. doi:10.1007/s10869-011-9247-0
- Grant, C. A., Wallace, L. M., & Spurgeon, P. C. (2013). An exploration of the psychological factors affecting remote e-worker's job effectiveness, well-being and work-life balance. *Employee Relations*, 35(5), 5–5. Retrieved from http://www.emeraldinsight.com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/journals.htm?issn=0142-5455&volume=35&issue=5&articleid=17090057&show=abstract
- Greer, T. W., & Payne, S. C. (2014). Overcoming telework challenges: Outcomes of successful telework strategies. *Psychologist-Manager Journal*, 17(2), 87–111. doi:10.1037/mgr0000014
- Groenesteijn, L., Hiemstra-van Mastrigt, S., Gallais, C., Blok, M., Kuijt-Evers, L., &
 Vink, P. (2014). Activities, postures and comfort perception of train passengers as
 input for train seat design. *Ergonomics*, *57*, 1154–1165.
 doi:10.1080/00140139.2014.914577

Groeneveld, S., Tummers, L., Bronkhorst, B., Ashikali, T., & Thiel, S. van. (2015).
Quantitative methods in public administration: Their use and development through time. *International Public Management Journal*, *18*, 61–86. doi:10.1080/10967494.2014.972484 Harland, T. (2014). Learning about case study methodology to research higher education. *Higher Education Research & Development*, *33*, 1113–1122.
doi:10.1080/07294360.2014.911253

Harrington, S. J., & Santiago, J. (2015). Organizational culture and telecommuters' quality of work life and professional isolation. *Communications of the IIMA*, 6(3),
1. Retrieved from http://www.iima.org/index.php?option=com_phocadownload&view=section&id= 10&Itemid=68

- Harvey, L. (2015). Beyond member-checking: A dialogic approach to the research interview. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 38, 23–38. doi:10.1080/1743727X.2014.914487
- Hassan, H. M., Reza, D. M., & Farkhad, M. A.-A. (2015). An experimental study of influential elements on cyberloafing from general deterrence theory perspective case study: Tehran subway organization. *International Business Research*, *8*, 91. doi:10.5539/ ibr.v8n3p 91
- Hislop, D., Axtell, C., Collins, A., Daniels, K., Glover, J., & Niven, K. (2015).
 Variability in the use of mobile ICTs by homeworkers and its consequences for boundary management and social isolation. *Information and Organization*, 25, 222–232. doi:10.1016/j.infoandorg.2015.10.001
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Shaw, D., & Murphy, K. (2013). Rigour in qualitative casestudy research. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(4), 12–17. Retrieved from http://rcnpublishing.com/journal/nr

- James, P., & Griffiths, D. (2014). A secure portable execution environment to support teleworking. *Information Management & Computer Security*, 22, 330–309. doi:10.1108/imcs-07-2013-0052
- Julsrud, T. E., Hjorthol, R., & Denstadli, J. M. (2012). Business meetings: Do new videoconferencing technologies change communication patterns? *Journal of Transport Geography*, 24, 396–403. doi:10.1016/j.jtrangeo.2012.04.009
- Kane, G. C., Alavi, M., Labianca, G., & Borgatti, S. P. (2014). What's different about social media networks?: A framework and research agenda. *MIS Quarterly*, 38, 275–304. Retrieved from http://www.misq.org/
- Koh, C. W., Allen, T. D., & Zafar, N. (2013). Dissecting reasons for not telecommuting: Are nonusers a homogenous group? *Psychologist-Manager Journal*, *16*, 243–260. doi:10.1037/mgr0000008
- Korte, R., & Lin, S. (2013). Getting on board: Organizational socialization and the contribution of social capital. *Human Relations*, *66*, 407–428. doi:10.1177/0018726712461927
- Kramers, A., Höjer, M., Lövehagen, N., & Wangel, J. (2014). Smart sustainable cities:
 Exploring ICT solutions for reduced energy use in cities. *Environmental Modelling & Software*, 56, 52–62. doi:10.1016/j.envsoft.2013.12.019
- Kull, T. J., Ellis, S. C., & Narasimhan, R. (2013). Reducing behavioral constraints to supplier integration: A socio-technical systems perspective. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 49(1), 64–86. doi:10.1111/jscm.12002

- Lari, A. (2012). Telework/workforce flexibility to reduce congestion and environmental degradation? *Procedia: Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 48, 712–721.
 doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.06.1049
- Lauby, S. (2013). The new social workplace. *Human Resource Management International Digest*, *21*(3), 3–5. doi:10.1108/09670731311318352
- Liang, Y.-W., Hsieh, Y., Lin, Y.-H., & Chen, W.-Y. (2014). The impact of job stressors on health-related quality of life of nursing assistants in long-term care settings. *Geriatric Nursing*, 35, 114–119. doi:10.1016/j.gerinurse.2013.11.001
- Long, L. K., & Meglich, P. A. (2013). Preparing students to collaborate in the virtual work world. *Higher Education, Skills and Work-Based Learning*, *3*, 6–16. doi:10.1108/20423891311294948
- Lorell, B. H., Mikita, J. S., Anderson, A., Hallinan, Z. P., & Forrest, A. (2015). Informed consent in clinical research: Consensus recommendations for reform identified by an expert interview panel. *Clinical Trials (London, England)*. *Advance online publication*. doi:10.1177/1740774515594362
- Madlock, P. E. (2012). The influence of supervisors' leadership style on telecommuters. Journal of Business Strategies, 29, 1–24. Retrieved from http://www.shsu.edu/~coba/jbs/
- Maguire, M. (2014). Socio-technical systems and interaction design 21st century relevance. *Applied Ergonomics*, *45*, 162–170. doi:10.1016/j.apergo.2013.05.011
- Mahler, J. (2012). The telework divide managerial and personnel challenges of telework.
 Review of Public Personnel Administration, 32, 407–418.
 doi:10.1177/0734371X12458127
- Majiros, C. (2013). Beyond social exchange theory: A theoretical shift for mentoring relationships in the federal workplace. *Advances in Social Work*, *14*, 531–543.
 Retrieved from http://journals.iupui.edu/index.php/advancesinsocialwork
- Martin, B. H., & MacDonnell, R. (2012). Is telework effective for organizations?: A meta-analysis of empirical research on perceptions of telework and organizational outcomes. *Management Research Review*, 35, 602–616. doi:10.1108/01409171211238820
- Maruyama, T., & Tietze, S. (2012). From anxiety to assurance: Concerns and outcomes of telework. *Personnel Review*, *41*, 450–469. doi:10.1108/00483481211229375
- Mastracci, S. H. (2013). Time use on caregiving activities comparing federal government and private sector workers. *Review of Public Personnel Administration*, *33*, 3–27. doi:10.1177/0734371X12436982
- Maynard, M. T., & Gilson, L. L. (2014). The role of shared mental model development in understanding virtual team effectiveness. *Group & Organization Management*, 39, 3–32. doi:10.1177/1059601113475361

McCarthy, A., Cleveland, J. N., Hunter, S., Darcy, C., & Grady, G. (2013). Employee work–life balance outcomes in Ireland: A multilevel investigation of supervisory support and perceived organizational support. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 24, 1257–1276. doi:10.1080/09585192.2012.709189

- McIntosh, M. J., & Morse, J. M. (2015). Situating and constructing diversity in semistructured interviews. *Global Qualitative Nursing Research*, 2, 233393615597674. doi:10.1177/2333393615597674
- Mehta, K., & Chugan, P. K. (2015). Green HRM in pursuit of environmentally sustainable business. Universal Journal of Industrial and Business Management, 3, 74–81. doi:10.13189/ ujibm.2015.030302
- Meredith, M. J. (2012). Strategic communication and social media: An MBA course from a business communication perspective. *Business Communication Quarterly*, 75, 89–95. doi:10.1177/1080569911432305
- Meshur, H. F. (2015). Teleworking implementation process model for Yebam (elderly&disabled care, research, training and implementation center)/Konya-Turkey. *European Online Journal of Natural and Social Sciences*, *4*, 273–284. Retrieved from http://european-science.com/eojnss
- Molina-Morales, F. X., García-Villaverde, P. M., & Parra-Requena, G. (2014).
 Geographical and cognitive proximity effects on innovation performance in
 SMEs: A way through knowledge acquisition. *International Entrepreneurship* and Management Journal, 10, 231–251. doi:10.1007/s11365-011-0214-z
- Morse, J. M., & Coulehan, J. (2015). Maintaining confidentiality in qualitative publications. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 151–152.
 doi:10.1177/1049732314563489

- Mustafa, M., & Gold, M. (2013). "Chained to my work"?: Strategies to manage temporal and physical boundaries among self-employed teleworkers. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 23, 413–429. doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12009
- Muster, V. (2012). Negative influences of working life on sustainable consumption. *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, *36*, 166–172. doi:10.1111/j.1470-6431.2011.01086.x
- Naser, A. W., Temimi, H. E., Walliser, B., Morteza, S. Z., Afshari, M., Gaber, Y. W., ... Nafari, N. (2015). Establishment and development of a system dynamics model based teleworking. *Epistemologia*, 12, 1–5.
- Nissen, M. E., & Bergin, R. D. (2013). Knowledge work through social media applications: Team performance implications of immersive virtual worlds. *Journal of Organizational Computing and Electronic Commerce*, 23, 84–109. doi:10.1080/10919392.2013.748612
- Noonan, M. C., & Glass, J. L. (2012). The hard truth about telecommuting. *Monthly Labor Review*, *135*(6), 38–45. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov/mlr/
- Ojala, S., Nätti, J., & Anttila, T. (2014). Informal overtime at home instead of telework: Increase in negative work-family interface. *International Journal of Sociology* and Social Policy, 34, 69–87. doi:10.1108/ijssp-03-2013-0037
- Olson, J. D., Ringhand, D. G., Kalinski, R. C. K., & Ziegler, J. G. (2015). Forming student online teams for maximum performance. *American Journal of Business Education (AJBE)*, 8, 139–160. Retrieved from

http://www.cluteinstitute.com/journals/american-journal-of-business-educationajbe/

- O'Neill, T. A., Hambley, L. A., & Chatellier, G. S. (2014). Cyberslacking, engagement, and personality in distributed work environments. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 40, 152–160. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2014.08.005
- O'Neill, T. A., Hambley, L. A., Greidanus, N. S., MacDonnell, R., & Kline, T. J. B. (2009). Predicting teleworker success: An exploration of personality, motivational, situational, and job characteristics. *New Technology, Work & Employment*, *24*(2), 144–162. doi:10.1111/j.1468-005X.2009.00225.x

Pettigrew, A. M. (2013). The conduct of qualitative research in organizational settings. *Corporate Governance: An International Review*, 21, 123–126. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8683.2012.00925.x

- Petty, N. J., Thomson, O. P., & Stew, G. (2012). Ready for a paradigm shift?: Part 2: Introducing qualitative research methodologies and methods. *Manual Therapy*, *17*, 378–384. doi:10.1016/j.math.2012.03.004
- Pierre, E. A. S., & Jackson, A. Y. (2014). Qualitative data analysis after coding. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 20, 715–719. doi:10.1177/1077800414532435
- Pinjani, P., & Palvia, P. (2013). Trust and knowledge sharing in diverse global virtual teams. *Information & Management*, 50, 144–153. doi:10.1016/j.im.2012.10.002
- Quick, J., & Hall, S. (2015). Part three: The quantitative approach. *Journal of Perioperative Practice*, 25, 192–196. Retrieved from http://www.afpp.org.uk/books-journals/Journal-of-Perioperative-Practice

Rabionet, S. E. (2011). How I learned to design and conduct semistructured interviews: An ongoing and continuous journey. *Qualitative Report*, 16, 563–566. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/index.html

Ravenscroft, A., Schmidt, A., Cook, J., & Bradley, C. (2012). Designing social media for informal learning and knowledge maturing in the digital workplace. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 28, 235–249. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2729.2012.00485.x

- Robinson, S. L., O'Reilly, J., & Wang, W. (2013). Invisible at work: An integrated model of workplace ostracism. *Journal of Management*, *39*, 203–231. doi:10.1177/0149206312466141
- Rosenfeld, J., Gatten, R., & Scales, B. J. (2013). Qualitative analysis of student assignments: A practical look at ATLAS.ti. *Reference Services Review*, 41, 134– 147. doi:10.1108/00907321311300956
- Rowley, J. (2012). Conducting research interviews. *Management Research Review*, 35, 260–271. doi:10.1108/01409171211210154
- Ruppel, C. P., Gong, B., & Tworoger, L. C. (2013). Using communication choices as a boundary-management strategy: How choices of communication media affect the work–life balance of teleworkers in a global virtual team. *Journal of Business and Technical Communication*, 27, 436–471. doi:10.1177/1050651913490941
- Sánchez Abril, P., Levin, A., & Del Riego, A. (2012). Blurred boundaries: Social media privacy and the twenty-first-century employee. *American Business Law Journal*, 49, 63–124. doi:10.1111/j.1744-1714.2011.01127.x

Sanders, D. E., Ross, J. K., & Pattison, P. (2013). Electronic snoops, spies, and supervisory surveillance in the workplace. *Southern Law Journal*, 23, 1–27. Retrieved from http://www.southernlawjournal.com/

Sardeshmukh, S. R., Sharma, D., & Golden, T. D. (2012). Impact of telework on exhaustion and job engagement: A job demands and job resources model. *New Technology, Work & Employment*, 27, 193–207. doi:10.1111/j.1468-005X.2012.00284.x

- Saunders, B., Kitzinger, J., & Kitzinger, C. (2015). Participant anonymity in the Internet age: From theory to practice. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *12*, 125–137. doi:10.1080/14780887.2014.948697
- Scarfone, K., Hoffman, P., & Souppaya, M. (2009). NIST SP 800-46 Revision 1: Guide to enterprise telework and remote access security. *National Institute of Standards and Technology*. Retrieved from http://csrc.nist.gov/publications/nistpubs/800-46rev1/sp800-46r1.pdf
- Schreiber, J. (2013). The importance of qualitative research to guide pediatric physical therapy practice. *Physical Therapy Reviews*, *18*, 146–147. doi:10.1179/1743288X12Y.0000000049
- Schulte, M. (2015). Distance faculty experiences: A personal perspective of benefits and detriments of telecommuting. *Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 63, 63–66. doi:10.1080/07377363.2014.998048
- Sedlmair, M., Meyer, M., & Munzner, T. (2012). Design study methodology: Reflections from the trenches and the stacks. *Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers*

Transactions on Visualization and Computer Graphics, *18*, 2431–2440. doi:10.1109/TVCG.2012.213

- Shaemi, A., Kazemi, A., & Vakili, M. (2011). An analysis of the relationship between participation in telework with organizational commitment (case study: employees of University of Isfahan's faculties). *Interdisciplinary Journal of Contemporary Research in Business*, 3(7), 85–92. Retrieved from http://www.ijcrb.webs.com
- Sinkovics, R., & Alfoldi, E. (2012). Progressive focusing and trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Management International Review (MIR)*, 52, 817–845. doi:10.1007/s11575-012-0140-5
- Spinuzzi, C. (2012). Working alone together coworking as emergent collaborative activity. *Journal of Business and Technical Communication*, 26, 399–441. doi:10.1177/1050651912444070
- Sprecher, S. (2014). Initial interactions online-text, online-audio, online-video, or face-toface: Effects of modality on liking, closeness, and other interpersonal outcomes. *Computers in Human Behavior*, *31*, 190–197. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2013.10.029
- Stryker, J. B., Santoro, M. D., & Farris, G. F. (2012). Creating collaboration opportunity: Designing the physical workplace to promote high-tech team communication. *Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers Transactions on Engineering Management*, 59, 609–620. doi:10.1109/TEM.2011.2170995
- Tahavori, Z. (2013). Differences of teleworkers'attitudes towards the benefits and drawbacks of teleworking in national library and archives of I.R. of Iran. *European Scientific Journal*, 9(19).

- Taiwo, O., & Panas, R. (2013). Views of dental professionals and dental patients in Jos, Nigeria concerning the need for informed consent prior participation in dental clinical research. *Journal of Education and Ethics in Dentistry*, *3*, 14–20. doi:10.4103/0974-7761.126937
- Tankard, C. (2012). Cultural issues in security and privacy. *Network Security*, *2012*(11), 5–8. doi:10.1016/S1353-4858(12)70102-2
- Teh, B. H., Hooi, P. C., Loh, Y. L., San Ong, T. S., & Hong, Y. H. (2013). Enhancing the implementation of telecommuting (work from home) in Malaysia. *Asian Social Science*, 9(7), 1–11. doi:10.5539/ass.v9n7p1

Telework Enhancement Act of 2010, 5 U.S.C. § 6501-6506 (2010).

- Tenhiälä, A., & Salvador, F. (2014). Looking inside glitch mitigation capability: The effect of intraorganizational communication channels. *Decision Sciences*, 45, 437–466. doi:10.1111/deci.12076
- Thomas, E., & Magilvy, J. (2011). Qualitative rigor or research validity in qualitative research. *Journal for Specialists in Pediatric Nursing*, 16, 151–155. doi:10.1111/j.1744-6155.2011.00283.x
- Thomas, G. (2011). A typology for the case study in social science following a review of definition, discourse, and structure. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 17, 511–521. doi:10.1177/1077800411409884
- Thomas, M., & Howard, T. (2012). Using new social media and Web 2.0 technologies in business school teaching and learning. *Journal of Management Development*, *31*, 358–367. doi:10.1108/02621711211219013

- Totten, R. J. (2012). Security, two diplomacies, and the formation of the U.S. Constitution: Review, interpretation, and new directions for the study of the early American period. *Diplomatic History*, *36*, 77–117. doi:10.1111/j.1467-7709.2011.01011.x
- Trist, E. L., & Bamforth, K. W. (1951). Some social and psychological consequences of the Longwall method of coal-getting: An examination of the psychological situation and defenses of a work group in relation to the social structure and technological content of the work system. *Human Relations*, *4*, 3–38. doi:10.1177/001872675100400101
- Trotter, R. T. (2012). Qualitative research sample design and sample size: Resolving and unresolved issues and inferential imperatives. *Preventive Medicine*, 55, 398–400. doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2012.07.003
- Troup, C., & Rose, J. (2012). Working from home: Do formal or informal telework arrangements provide better work–family outcomes? *Community, Work & Family*, 15, 471–486. doi:10.1080/13668803.2012.724220
- Turetken, O., Jain, A., Quesenberry, B., & Ngwenyama, O. (2011). An empirical investigation of the impact of individual and work characteristics on telecommuting success. *Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers Transactions on Professional Communication*, 54, 56–67.
 doi:10.1109/TPC.2010.2041387
- U.S. Office of Personnel Management. (2011). The guide to telework in the federal government. Retrieved from https://www.telework.gov/guidance-

legislation/telework-guidance/telework-guide/guide-to-telework-in-the-federalgovernment.pdf

- U.S. Office of Personnel Management. (2013). 2013 status of telework in the federal government: Report to Congress. Retrieved from https://www.telework.gov/reports-studies/reports-tocongress/2013reporttocongress.pdf
- U.S. Office of Personnel Management. (2015). 2015 federal employee viewpoint survey. Retrieved from

http://www.fedview.opm.gov/2015FILES/2015_FEVS_Gwide_Final_Report.PDF

Valmohammadi, C. (2012). Investigating the perceptions of Iranian employees on teleworking. *Industrial and Commercial Training*, 44, 236–241.
doi:10.1108/00197851211231513

Valoura, L. (2013). Time-space flexibility and work: Analyzing the "anywhere and anytime office" in the entertainment, new media, and arts sector. *Culture Unbound: Journal of Current Cultural Research*, *5*, 339–360. doi:10.3384/cu.2000.1525.135339

Van Bogaert, P., Kowalski, C., Weeks, S. M., Van Heusden, D., & Clarke, S. P. (2013). The relationship between nurse practice environment, nurse work characteristics, burnout and job outcome and quality of nursing care: A cross-sectional survey. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, *50*, 1667–1677. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2013.05.010

- Van Yperen, N. W., Rietzschel, E. F., & De Jonge, K. M. M. (2014). Blended working: For whom it may (not) work. *PLoS ONE*, 9(7), e102921. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0102921
- Vayre, E., & Pignault, A. (2014). A systemic approach to interpersonal relationships and activities among French teleworkers. *New Technology, Work & Employment*, 29, 177–192. doi:10.1111/ntwe.12032
- Venkatesh, V., Brown, S. A., & Bala, H. (2013). Bridging the qualitative-quantitative divide: Guidelines for conducting mixed methods research in information systems. *Management Information Systems Quarterly*, 37, 21–54. Retrieved from http://www.misq.org/
- Vesala, H., & Tuomivaara, S. (2015). Slowing work down by teleworking periodically in rural settings? *Personnel Review*, 44, 511–528. doi:10.1108/PR-07-2013-0116
- Waters, K. A. (2015). Teleworking in higher education: What managers should know before developing teleworking policies. *College and University*, *90*(3), 28–31,34–38. Retrieved from http://www.aacrao.org/professional-resources/publications/college-university-journal-%28c-u%29
- Webber, S. S., & Webber, D. S. (2015). Launching and leading intense teams. *Business Horizons*, *58*, 449–457. doi:10.1016/j.bushor.2015.03.009
- Weber, M. S., & Kim, H. (2015). Virtuality, technology use, and engagement within organizations. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, 43, 385–407. doi:10.1080/00909882.2015.1083604

- Wener, R. E., & Evans, G. W. (2011). Comparing stress of car and train commuters. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 14, 111–116. doi:10.1016/j.trf.2010.11.008
- Wheatley, D. (2012). Work-life balance, travel-to-work, and the dual career household. *Personnel Review*, *41*, 813–831.

doi:http://dx.doi.org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1108/00483481211263764

- Wijnhoven, F. (2012). The Hegelian inquiring system and a critical triangulation tool for the Internet information slave: A design science study. *Journal of the American Society for Information Science & Technology*, 63, 1168–1182. doi:10.1002/asi.22622
- Wilton, R. D., Páez, A., & Scott, D. M. (2011). Why do you care what other people think?: A qualitative investigation of social influence and telecommuting. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 45, 269–282. doi:10.1016/j.tra.2011.01.002
- Woods, M., Paulus, T., Atkins, D. P., & Macklin, R. (2015). Advancing qualitative research using qualitative data analysis software (QDAS)?: Reviewing potential versus practice in published studies using ATLAS.ti and NVivo[™], 1994–2013. *Social Science Computer Review. Advance online publication*, 0894439315596311. doi:10.1177/0894439315596311
- Yilmaz, K. (2013). Comparison of quantitative and qualitative research traditions: Epistemological, theoretical, and methodological differences. *European Journal* of Education, 48, 311–325. doi:10.1111/ejed.12014

- Yin, R. K. (2010). *Qualitative research from start to finish*. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research: Design and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Zhu, P. (2012). Are telecommuting and personal travel complements or substitutes? *The Annals of Regional Science*, *48*, 619–639. doi:10.1007/s00168-011-0460-6
- Zhu, P. (2013). Telecommuting, household commute and location choice. *Urban Studies*, 50, 2441–2459. doi:10.1177/0042098012474520
- Zhu, P., & Mason, S. G. (2014). The impact of telecommuting on personal vehicle usage and environmental sustainability. *International Journal of Environmental Science* and Technology : (IJEST), 11, 2185–2200. doi:10.1007/s13762-015-0785-2

Appendix A: Informed Consent for Participants Over 18 Years of Age

INFORMED CONSENT FORM

You are invited to take part in a research study of Teleworking within the U.S. Federal Government. To participate in this study you must be a manager of a team that allows teleworking. This form is part of a process called "*informed consent*" to allow you to understand this study before deciding whether to take part.

This study is being conducted by a researcher named Blaine Mills who is a doctoral student at Walden University.

Background Information:

The purpose of this study is to explore teleworking within the federal government as a system.

Procedures:

If you agree to be in this study, you will be asked to:

- Participate in an interview lasting no more than 30 minutes at a mutually agreed upon location
- Allow the researcher to record the interview to ensure accuracy. The researcher will delete recordings after transcripts are completed.
- Participate in member checking. Member checking is when the researcher asks the participant questions to ensure the researcher understand the message the participant conveyed. Member checking is an important part of this research to improve the reliability and validity of the information collected during interviews. This is an opportunity for participants to affirm or correct the researcher's understanding of the information collected. Member checking will occur approximately within one week of the interview after the transcript is completed. Member checking will take place using the telephone or in person. Member checking will take no longer than 30 minutes.

Here are some sample questions:

- How do you establish team building and teamwork with teleworkers?
- _____ How do you manage the job performance of the teleworkers you supervise?

2

Voluntary Nature of the Study:

This study is voluntary. Everyone will respect your decision of whether or not you choose to be in the study. No one in the federal government will treat you differently if you decide not to be in the study. If you decide to join the study now, you can still change your mind later. You may stop at any time.

Risks and Benefits of Being in the Study:

Being in this type of study involves some risk of the minor discomforts that can be encountered in daily life, such as stress or fatigue. Being in this study would not pose risk to your safety or wellbeing.

This study will capture the observations and perceptions of federal government employees managing a team with teleworkers. This study has the potential to identify teleworking concerns, and may even find potential solutions.

Payment:

There will be no payments for participation associated with this study.

Privacy:

Any information you provide will be kept confidential. The researcher will not use your personal information for any purposes outside of this research project. Also, the researcher will not include your name or anything else that could identify you in the study reports. Data will be kept secure on a password protected flash drive and stored in a lock desk drawer. Data will be kept for a period of at least 5 years, as required by the university.

Contacts and Questions:

You may ask any questions you have now. Or if you have questions later, you may contact the researcher via <u>blaine.mills@waldenu.edu</u>. Please read this letter of consent carefully and consider the implications for at least 24 hours. The researcher will contact you after 72 hours of receipt of the letter if he has not heard from you. If you want to talk privately about your rights as a participant, you can call Dr. Leilani Endicott. She is the Walden University representative who can discuss this with you. Her phone number is (612) 312-1210. Walden University's approval number for this study is <u>09-11-15-0319104</u> and it expires on <u>September 10, 2016.</u>

Please print or save this consent form for your records.

Statement of Consent:

I have read the above information and I feel I understand the study well enough to make a decision about my involvement. By replying to this email with the words, "I consent," I understand that I am agreeing to the terms described above.

Appendix B: Interview Questions

The interview guide consisted of the following 11 questions:

- 1. Describe the scope of telework in your team.
- 2. How do you effectively manage workplace relationships between your teleworker and nonteleworker subordinates?
- 3. How do you establish team building and teamwork with teleworkers?
- 4. How have you maintained the effectiveness of communication between your teleworker and nonteleworker subordinates?
- 5. How do you prevent teleworkers from experiencing feelings of isolation?
- 6. How do you manage the job performance of the teleworkers you supervise?
- 7. How have you maintained or improved the job satisfaction of the teleworking people you supervise?
- Describe the information technology that your subordinates use and the impact on telework.
- 9. What changes, if any, would you like to implement with telework in regarding technology, team building, and supervision?
- 10. What techniques do you use to maintain or improve teleworkers' organizational commitment?
- 11. What would you suggest to another unit or organization that is seeking information before implementing telework policies?